Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture Male', Republic of Maldives



Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture

Request for Bids – Goods

for

Home Gardening Kits for Nutritional Crop Training

Ref No: MAP/G/2023/009

Issue date: 20th September 2023

Male', Republic of Maldives

Foreword

This bidding document has been prepared by Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture and is based on the standard procurement document for national competitive bidding issued by IFAD on www.ifad.org/project-procurement. This bidding document is to be used for the procurement of goods and related services using the borrower/recipient's procurement regulations (Public Finance Regulation of the Maldives) to the extent such are consistent with the IFAD Project Procurement Guidelines and the IFAD Procurement Handbook for projects financed by IFAD.

IFAD does not guarantee the completeness, accuracy or translation, if applicable, or any other aspect in connection with the content of this document.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Table of Contents

Section I. Invitation for Bids	4
Section II. Instructions to Bidders	6
Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)	
Section IV. Bidding Forms	
Section V. Schedule of Requirements	
Section VI. Technical Specifications	
Section VII. Contract	61
Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract	
Section VII (B). Special Conditions of Contract	
Section VII (C). Contract Forms	
Section VIII. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Act Operations	

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section I. Invitation for Bids

Male' Republic of Maldives

21st September 2023

Re: Procurement of Agricultural Inputs and Equipment

- 1. The Republic of Maldives has received financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD and intends to apply a part of the proceeds of the financing to this purchase. The use of any IFAD financing shall be subject to IFAD's approval, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement, as well as IFAD's rules, policies and procedures. IFAD and its officials, agents and employees shall be held harmless from and against all suits, proceedings, claims, demands, losses and liability of any kind or nature brought by any party in connection with Maldives Agribusiness Programme.
- 2. The Government of Maldives (GoM) through the Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources and Agriculture (MoFMRA) is initiating the implementation of the Maldives Agribusiness Programme (MAP) with financing from International Fund for Agriculture Development (IFAD). The Program is managed by the Project Implementation Unit (PIU) set-up within the MoFMRA in accordance with the guidelines provided by the design report, implementation manual and under the guidance of the project steering committee and IFAD supervision mission.

The main aim of MAP is to enable small farmers in the Programme area to sustainably enhance their production levels, increased income, secured food and nutrition for their household demands and deliver produce to connected markets.

- 3. The purchaser now invites sealed bids from eligible entities (bidders) for the provision of Home Gardening Kits for Nutritional Crop Training (Page 42, Schedule 1&2). More details on these goods and related services are provided in the schedule of requirements in this bidding document.
- 4. This IFB is open to all eligible bidders who wish to respond. Subject to restrictions noted in the bidding document, eligible entities may associate with other bidders to enhance their capacity to successfully carry out the procurement.
- 5. Bidding will be conducted using the **national competitive bidding (NCB)** method, the evaluation procedure for which is described in this bidding document, in accordance with the Public Finance Regulation of the Maldives, to the extent such are consistent with IFAD Procurement Guidelines which is provided at <u>www.ifad.org/project-procurement</u>. The NCB process, as described, will include a review and verification of qualifications and past performance, including a reference check, prior to the contract award.
- 6. Please note that a pre-bid conference will be held as described in the bid data sheet (BDS), Section III of the bidding document.
- 7. Bidding documents can be obtained by sending an e-mail or letter, giving full contact details of the bidder, to the following point of contact. This will ensure that the bidders receive updates regarding this bidding document.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Shazin Mukhthar Rushdhy | Procurement Specialist

for Maldives Agribusiness Programme,

Project Implementation Unit,

Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture

05th Floor, M.Hazaarumaage, Fareedhee Magu, Male', Republic of Maldives

shazin.mukhthar@fishagri.gov.mv

- 8. Bids must be delivered to the address and in the manner specified in the bid data sheet instructions to bidders 23.2, no later than **22nd October 2023**, **11:00hrs**.
- 9. Bidders shall be aware that late bids will not be accepted under any circumstance and will be returned unopened at the written request and cost of the bidder. All bids must be accompanied by a bid security or bid-securing declaration (as required) in the manner and amount specified in the bid data sheet.
- 10. Please note that electronic bids shall not be accepted.

Yours sincerely,

Shazin Mukhthar Rushdhy | Procurement Specialist

for Maldives Agribusiness Programme,

Project Implementation Unit,

Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture

05th Floor, M.Hazaarumaage, Fareedhee Magu, Male', Republic of Maldives

shazin.mukhthar@fishagri.gov.mv

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section II. Instructions to Bidders

Table of Clauses

A.	Introduction	8
1.	Scope of Bid	
2.	Source of Funds	
3.	Prohibited Practices	
4.	Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse	
5.	Money laundering and Terrorist Financing	
6. 7	SECAP Performance Standards	
7. 8.	Eligible Bidders and Conflict of Interest Eligible Goods and Services	
o. 9.	Cost of Bidding	
B.	The bidding documents	15
10.	Content of Bidding Documents	15
11.	0	
12.	Amendment of Bidding Documents	16
C.	Preparation and submission of bids	16
13.	Language of Bid	16
14.		
15.	Bid Form	17
16.	Bid Prices	17
17.		
18.	0 0 5 6	
19.		
20.	5	
21.	Bid Validity	
22.	Format and Signing of Bid	
D.	Submission of bids	21
23.		
24.		
25.		
26.	Withdrawal of Bids	22
E.	Opening and evaluation of bids	22
27.		
28.		
29.		
30.	1	
31.	Abnormally Low Bids	25

Male', Republic of Maldives

32.	Contacting the Purchaser	25
F.	Award of contract	25
33.	Post-Qualification	25
	Award Criteria	
35.	Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	26
36.	Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid and to Reject Any or All Bids	26
37.		
38.	Bid Protests	26
39.	Notification of Award	27
40.	Signing of Contract	27
41.	Performance Security	27

Male', Republic of Maldives

Instructions to Bidders

A. Introduction

1. Scope of Bid 1.1 The purchaser has issued an invitation for bids for the procurement of goods and related services as specified in Section V. Schedule of Requirements. The name and identification number of the contract, and number and description of the lot(s), are specified in the bid data sheet (BDS).

1.2 The purchaser of the purchaser's country **identified in the BDS**, is not bound to accept any bid, and reserves the right to cancel the procurement at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to any bidder.

- 2. Source of Funds 2.1 The borrower or recipient (hereinafter called "the borrower") specified in the BDS has received financing from the International Fund for Agricultural Development ("the Fund") in various currencies equivalent to the amount specified in the BDS towards the cost of the project named in the BDS, and intends to apply a portion of the proceeds of this loan/grant to eligible payments under this contract. Payment by IFAD will be made only at the request of borrower and upon approval by IFAD, and will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement. The financing agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan and/or grant account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or any payment prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations.
- 3. Prohibited Practices
 3.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, subconsultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section VIII of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter "IFAD's Anti-Corruption Policy").

3.2 For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and sometimes referred to collectively as "prohibited practices":

Male', Republic of Maldives

- a) *"corrupt practice"* is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
- b) *"fraudulent practice"* is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
- c) *"collusive practice"* is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
- d) *"coercive practice"* is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
- e) "obstructive practice" is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.

3.3 The Fund will deny approval of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.

3.4 In accordance with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant

Male', Republic of Maldives

provided by the Fund.¹ The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement Decisions.

3.5 In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a mis procurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

3.6 Bidders, suppliers, consultants, contractors, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected² by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.

3.7 The bidder is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.

3.8 The bidder shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after notification of completion of the process or, in case the bidder is awarded the contract, execution of the contract.

¹ For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

² Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or other indications of possible prohibited practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- 4. Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse
 4.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD Funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, subconsultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. For the purpose of this provision, and consistent with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse as it may be amended from time to time, the terms set forth below are defined as follows:
 - a) Sexual harassment means "any unwelcome sexual advance, request for sexual favour or other verbal, non-verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature that unreasonably interferes with work, alters or is made a condition of employment, or creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment.
 - b) Sexual exploitation and abuse means any actual or attempted abuse of a position of vulnerability, differential power, or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of others (sexual exploitation); the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions (sexual abuse).

4.2 Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall immediately report to the purchaser or IFAD any incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The purchaser may take appropriate measures, including the termination of the contract, on the basis of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution and abuse arising out of or in contract, on the basis of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract.

4.3 The bidder or supplier is required to disclose any relevant prior sanctions, convictions, disciplinary measures or criminal records.

5. Money laundering and Frinancing
 5.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding or funds administered by IFAD, including the purchaser, any bidders, implementing partners, service providers and suppliers, observe the highest standards of integrity during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and commit to combat money laundering and terrorism financing consistent

Male', Republic of Maldives

with IFAD's Anti-Money Laundering and Countering the Financing of Terrorism Policy.

- 6. SECAP6.1 The resulting contract will be implemented in a manner consistent
with IFAD's Social, Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures
(SECAP), available on https://www.ifad.org/en/secap.
- Eligible Bidders 7.1 This invitation for bids is open to all suppliers from eligible source and Conflict of countries except as provided hereinafter. Interest

7.2 Any eligible entity may bid independently or in a joint venture (JV). In the case where a bidder is or proposes to be a JV

Conflict of Interest

- a) all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the contract; and
- b) the JV shall nominate a representative who will have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV.

7.3 A bidder shall not have any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest. A bidder shall declare in the bid submission form any actual, potential or reasonably perceived interest, regardless of its nature, that affects, may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and the execution of the contract. A bidder with an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest shall be disqualified, unless otherwise explicitly approved by the Fund. The purchaser requires that the bidder and the supplier hold the project's interests as paramount at all times, strictly avoiding any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, including actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts with other assignments or their own personal and/or corporate interests, and act without any consideration for any other ongoing or future work. Without limitation on the generality of the foregoing, a bidder or supplier, including all parties constituting the bidder or supplier and their respective personnel and affiliates, as well as any subcontractors for any part of the contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates, may be considered to have an actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflict of interest and disgualified or terminated if they:

a) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have at least one controlling partner in common with one or more other parties in the process contemplated by this bidding document or the execution of the contract; or

Male', Republic of Maldives

- b) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have the same legal representative as another bidder for purposes of this bid or execution of the contract; or
- c) have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the bid process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the purchaser regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract; or
- d) participate, may participate or might reasonably appear to participate in more than one bid in this process; participation by a bidder in more than one bid shall result in the disqualification of all bids in which the party is involved; however, this provision does not limit the inclusion of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
- e) are themselves, may be or might reasonably appear to be, or have, may have or might reasonably appear to have a business or family relationship with, a member of the purchaser's board of directors or its personnel, the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of this bidding document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably-perceived conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund.

7.4 A bidder that has been engaged by the purchaser to provide goods, works or services for a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services related to those goods, works or services. Conversely, a bidder hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, its personnel and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods, works or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to such consulting services for such preparation or implementation.

7.5 A bidder and the supplier shall have an obligation to disclose any situation of actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest that impacts, may impact, or might reasonably appear to be perceived by others to impact, their capacity to serve the best interest of the purchaser. Failure to properly disclose any of said situations may lead to appropriate actions, including the disqualification of the bidder, the termination of the Contract and any other

Male', Republic of Maldives

as appropriate under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Projects and Operations.

7.6 A bidder or supplier, all parties constituting the bidder or supplier, and any subcontractors for any part of the Contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates, will not be any person or entity under a declaration of ineligibility by the Fund for having engaged in prohibited practices as contemplated by ITB clause 3 above. The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.

7.7 A bidder or supplier, all parties constituting the bidder or supplier, and any subcontractors for any part of the contract, including related services, and their respective personnel and affiliates not otherwise made ineligible for a reason described in this ITB Clause 7 will nonetheless be excluded if:

- a) as a matter of law or official regulation, the Government prohibits commercial relations with the country of the bidder or Supplier (including any Associates, Subcontractors and any respective affiliates) provided that the Fund is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or
- b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Government prohibits the issuance of a payment.
- 8. Eligible Goods and related services to be supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible source countries.

8.2 For purposes of this clause, "origin" means the place where the goods are mined, grown, or produced, or the place from which the related services are supplied. Goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially-recognized product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components.

8.3 The origin of goods and services is distinct from the nationality of the bidder.

Male', Republic of Maldives

9. Cost of Bidding 9.1 The bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the purchaser will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

B. The bidding documents

- 10. Content of
Bidding
Documents10.1 The goods required, bidding procedures, and contract terms are
prescribed in the bidding documents. In addition to the invitation for bids,
the bidding documents include:
 - a) instructions to bidders (ITB)
 - b) bid data sheet (BDS)
 - c) schedule of requirements
 - d) bidding forms
 - e) technical specifications
 - f) general conditions of contract (GCC)
 - g) special conditions of contract (SCC)
 - h) contract forms

10.2 The bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding documents. Failure to provide all information required by the bidding documents or to submit a bid that is not substantially responsive to the bidding documents in every respect will be at the bidder's risk and may result in the rejection of its bid.

11.Clarification of Bidding Documents
11.1 A prospective bidder requiring any clarification of this bidding document shall contact the purchaser in writing, by email or fax at the purchaser's address indicated in the BDS. The purchaser will respond to any request for clarification, provided that such a request is received no later than the date and time indicated in the BDS. The purchaser shall send written copies of the responses, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source, to bidders who have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser by the date specified in the BDS. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of this bidding document, the purchaser shall amend this bidding document following the procedure under ITB Clause 12.

11.2 The bidder's designated representative is invited to attend a pre-bid conference, **if provided for in the BDS**. The purpose of the conference will be to clarify the issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.

Male', Republic of Maldives

11.3 Minutes of the pre-bid conference, including the text of the questions and answers related to the conference, without identifying the source, shall be transmitted in writing to all bidders who have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser. Any modification to this bidding document that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid conference shall be made by the purchaser exclusively through the issue of an addendum and not through the minutes of the pre-bid conference.

12.Amendment of 12.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the purchaser may amend this bidding document by issuing addenda.Documents

12.2 All addenda issued shall be part of this bidding document and shall be communicated in writing to all bidders that have registered or obtained the bidding document directly from the purchaser.

12.3 To give prospective bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their bids, the purchaser may extend the deadline for the submission of bids at its sole discretion.

C. Preparation and submission of bids

- **13.Language of Bid** 13.1 The bid prepared by the bidder, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the bidder and the purchaser, shall be written in the language specified **in the BDS**. Supporting documents and printed literature furnished by the bidder may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into English, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the bid, the translation shall govern.
- 14.Documents 14.1 The bid prepared by the bidder shall comprise the following Constituting the components:Bid
 - a) a bid form and a price schedule completed in accordance with ITB clauses 15, 16, and 17;
 - b) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB clause 18 that the bidder is eligible to bid and is qualified to perform the contract if its bid is accepted;
 - c) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB clause 19 that the goods and ancillary services to be supplied by the bidder are eligible goods and services and conform to the bidding documents; and

Male', Republic of Maldives

- d) bid security or bid-securing declaration furnished in accordance with ITB clause 20.
- **15.Bid Form** 15.1 The bidder shall complete, sign and stamp the bid form and the appropriate price schedule furnished in the bidding documents, indicating the goods to be supplied, a brief description of the goods, their country of origin, quantity, and prices.
- **16.Bid Prices** 16.1 The bidder shall indicate on the appropriate price schedule the unit prices (where applicable) and total bid price of the goods it proposes to supply under the contract.

16.2 Prices indicated on the price schedule shall be entered separately in the following manner:

- a) For goods offered from within the purchaser's country:
 - (i) the price of the goods quoted EXW (ex works, ex factory, ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable:
 - (A) on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of goods quoted ex works or ex factory;
 - or
 - (B) on the previously imported goods of foreign origin quoted ex warehouse, ex showroom, or off-the-shelf.
 - (ii) the price for inland transportation, insurance and other costs incidental to delivery of the goods to their final destination, if specified **in the BDS**.
- b) For goods offered from abroad:
 - (i) the price of the goods shall be quoted CIF named port of destination, or CIP border point, or CIP named place of destination in the purchaser's country, as specified in the BDS. In quoting the price, the bidder shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible countries. similarly, the bidder may obtain insurance services from any eligible source country.
 - (ii) the price for inland transportation, insurance and other costs incidental to delivery of the goods from the port of entry to their final destination, if specified **on the BDS**.

Male', Republic of Maldives

16.3 The terms EXW, CIF, CIP, etc., shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris.

16.4 The bidder's separation of price components in accordance with ITB clause 16.2 above will be solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the purchaser and will not in any way limit the purchaser's right to contract on any of the terms offered.

16.5 Prices quoted by the bidder shall be fixed during the bidder's performance of the contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified **in the BDS**.

16.6 If bids are invited for individual contracts (lots) or for any combination of contracts (packages), bidders wishing to offer any price reduction for the award of more than one contract (lot), shall specify in its bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual contracts within the package.

- 17.Currencies of BidBid17.1 The currency(ies) of the bid shall be specified in the BDS. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the bids shall be converted into a single currency as specified in the BDS.
- 18.Documents
 Establishing
 Bidder's
 Eligibility and
 18.1 Pursuant to ITB clause 18, the bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the bidder's eligibility to bid and its qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted.

Qualification 18.2 The documentary evidence of the bidder's eligibility to bid shall establish to the purchaser's satisfaction that the bidder, at the time of submission of its bid, is from an eligible country as defined **in the BDS**.

18.3 The documentary evidence of the bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the purchaser's satisfaction:

- a) that, in the case of a bidder offering to supply goods under the contract which the bidder did not manufacture or otherwise produce, the bidder has been duly authorized by the goods' manufacturer or producer to supply the goods in the purchaser's country unless otherwise specified **in the BDS**;
- b) that the bidder has the financial, technical, and production /after sales service capability necessary to perform the contract as stipulated in the **BDS**;
- c) that, in the case of a bidder not doing business within the purchaser's country, the bidder is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an agent in the purchaser's country

Male', Republic of Maldives

	equipped and able to carry out the supplier's maintenance, repair, and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the conditions of contract and/or technical specifications; and
	d) that the bidder meets the qualification criteria listed in the BDS .
19.Documents Establishing Goods'	19.1 The documentary evidence of conformity of the goods and services to the bidding documents may be in the form of literature, drawings, and data, and shall consist of:
Eligibility and Conformity to Bidding	 a detailed description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the goods;
Documents	b) a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the goods for a period to be specified in the BDS , following commencement of the use of the goods by the purchaser; and
	c) an item-by-item commentary on the purchaser's technical specifications demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the goods and services to those specifications, or a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the technical specifications.
	19.2 For purposes of the commentary to be furnished pursuant to ITB clause 19.1(c) above, the bidder shall note that standards for workmanship, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers designated by the purchaser in its technical specifications, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The bidder may substitute alternative standards, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers in its bid, provided that it demonstrates to the purchaser's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence to those designated in the technical specifications.
20.Bid Security	20.1 The bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, either a bid security or a bid-securing declaration, as specified in the BDS .
	20.2 If a bid security is required, it shall be in the amount and currency specified in the BDS , and shall be in one of the following forms:
	a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a

a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable bank located in the purchaser's country or abroad, in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser and valid for thirty (30) days beyond the validity of the bid; or

19

b) a cashier's or certified cheque.

Male', Republic of Maldives

20.3 Any bid not secured in accordance with this ITB clause 20 will be rejected by the purchaser as non-responsive, pursuant to ITB clause 29.

20.4 Upon receipt of the signed contract agreement and a valid performance security, the purchaser shall return the bid securities of unsuccessful bidders.

20.5 The successful bidder's bid security will be discharged upon the bidder signing the contract, pursuant to ITB clause 40, and furnishing the performance security, pursuant to ITB clause 41.

- 20.6 The bid security may be forfeited:
 - a) if a bidder:
 - (i) withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the bidder on the bid form, or
 - (ii) does not accept the correction of errors pursuant to ITB clause 29.2; or
 - b) in the case of a successful bidder, if the bidder fails:
 - (i) to sign the contract in accordance with ITB clause 40; or
 - (ii) to furnish performance security in accordance with ITB clause 41.
- **21.Bid Validity** 21.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified **in the BDS** after the date of bid submission prescribed by the purchaser, pursuant to ITB clause 24. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the purchaser as non-responsive.

21.2 In exceptional circumstances, the purchaser may solicit the bidder's consent to an extension of the period of validity. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing. The bid security provided under ITB clause 20 shall also be suitably extended. A bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A bidder granting the request will not be required nor permitted to modify its bid. The request shall be made during the original period of validity.

Male', Republic of Maldives

22.Format and Signing of Bid22.1 The bidder shall prepare an original and the number of copies of the bid indicated in the BDS, clearly marking each "ORIGINAL BID" and "COPY OF BID", as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shallgovern.

22.2 The original and the copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the bidder or a person or persons duly authorised to bind the bidder to the contract. All pages of the bid, except for unamended printed literature, shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.

22.3 Any interlineations, erasures or overwriting shall be valid only if they are initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.

22.4 The bidder shall furnish information as described in the form or bid on commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents relating to this bid, and to contract execution if the bidder is awarded the contract.

D. Submission of bids

- **23.Sealing and** 23.1 The bidder shall seal the original and each copy of the bid, in separate **Marking of Bids** envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL" and "COPY". The envelopes shall then be enclosed in an outer envelope and sealed.
 - 23.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:
 - a) indicate the name and address of the bidder to enable the bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared "late";
 - b) be addressed to the purchaser at the address given **in the BDS**; and
 - c) bear the project name indicated **in the BDS**, the invitation for bids title and Procurement Number indicated **in the BDS**, and a statement: "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE," to be completed with the time and the date specified **in the BDS**.

23.3 If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as required by ITB Clause 23.2, the purchaser will assume no responsibility for the bid's misplacement or premature opening.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- 24.Deadline for 24.1 Bids must be received at the address indicated in ITB 23.2(b) and by submission of the time and date specified in the BDS.Bids
- **25.Late Bids** 25.1 Any bid received by the purchaser after the deadline for submission of bids prescribed by the purchaser pursuant to ITB clause 24 will be rejected and returned unopened to the bidder.
- 26.Withdrawal of BidsBids26.1 The bidder may withdraw its bid after the bid's submission, provided that written notice is received by the purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids.

26.2 The bidder's withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and dispatched in accordance with the provisions of ITB clause 23 but in addition the envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL". A withdrawal notice may also be sent by fax or email, but followed a signed confirmation copy, postmarked not later than the deadline for submission of bids.

26.3 No bid may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the bidder on the bid form. Withdrawal of a bid during this interval may result in the bidder's forfeiture of its bid security, pursuant to ITB clause 20.

E. Opening and evaluation of bids

27.Opening of Bids 27.1 The purchaser will open all bids in the presence of bidders' by the representatives who choose to attend, at the time, on the date, and at the place specified in the BDS. The bidders' representatives who are present shall sign a register evidencing their attendance.

27.2 The bidders' names, withdrawals, bid prices, discounts, and the presence or absence of the requisite bid security and such other details as the purchaser, at its discretion, may consider appropriate, will be announced at the opening. No bid shall be rejected at bid opening, except for late bids, which shall be returned unopened to the bidder pursuant to ITB clause 25.

27.3 Bids that are not opened and read out at bid opening shall not be considered further for evaluation, irrespective of the circumstances.

27.4 The purchaser will prepare minutes of the bid opening and a copy of which is to be sent promptly to the participating bidders and IFAD.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- 28.Clarification of 28.1 During evaluation of the bids, the purchaser may, at its discretion, ask the bidder for a clarification of its bid. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted.
- 29.PreliminaryExamination29.1 The purchaser will examine the bids to determine whether they are complete, whether any computational errors have been made, whether required sureties have been furnished, whether the documents have been properly signed, and whether the bids are generally in order.

29.2 Arithmetical errors will be rectified on the following basis. If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected, unless there is an obvious discrepancy in placement of the decimal point. If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words will prevail unless the words do not reflect the correct value of the sum of the items' respective value. If the bidder does not accept the correction of the errors, its bid shall be rejected, and its bid security may be forfeited.

29.3 The purchaser may waive any minor informality, nonconformity, or irregularity in a bid which does not constitute a material deviation, provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any bidder.

29.4 Prior to the detailed evaluation, pursuant to ITB clause 30, the purchaser will determine the substantial responsiveness of each bid to the bidding documents. For purposes of these clauses, a substantially responsive bid is one that conforms to all the terms and conditions of the bidding documents without material deviations. Deviations from, or objections or reservations to critical provisions, such as those concerning bid security (ITB clause 20), applicable law (GCC clause 34), and taxes and duties (GCC clause 36), will be deemed to be a material deviation. The purchaser's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.

29.5 If a bid is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by the purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by the bidder by correction of the nonconformity.

Male', Republic of Maldives

30.Evaluation and 30.1 The purchaser will evaluate and compare the bids which have been **Comparison of** determined to be substantially responsive, pursuant to ITB clause 29. **Bids**

30.2 The purchaser's evaluation of a bid will exclude and not take into account:

- a) in the case of goods manufactured in the purchaser's country or goods of foreign origin already located in the purchaser's country, sales and other similar taxes, which will be payable on the goods if a contract is awarded to the bidder;
- b) in the case of goods of foreign origin offered from abroad, customs duties and other similar import taxes which will be payable on the goods if the contract is awarded to the bidder; and

30.3 The purchaser shall then apply the bid evaluation criteria, if any, as indicated in the BDS and thereafter compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids established in accordance with ITB 30.2, ITB 17 and ITB 29.2 to determine the bid with the "best value for money". The comparison shall be on the basis of CIP (place of final destination) prices for imported goods and EXW prices after applying the aforementioned stipulated bid evaluation criteria, plus cost of inland transportation and insurance to place of destination, for goods manufactured within the borrower's country, together with prices for any required installation, training, commissioning and other services. The evaluation of prices shall not take into account custom duties and other taxes levied on imported goods quoted CIP and sales and similar taxes levied in connection with the sale or delivery of goods.

30.4 Bids shall be evaluated on item-by-item basis if so indicated in the **BDS**. Otherwise, if bids are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages) then the bid evaluation shall be on lot-by-lot basis. Unless otherwise **specified in the BDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract (lot) shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 16.6 provided the bids for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time. The purchaser, after calculating the impact of the offered discounts by the various bidders, shall determine the combination of contract awards that will result in the lowest overall cost of the entire procurement covered by this invitation to bid.

Male', Republic of Maldives

31.Abnormally31.1 An abnormally low bid is one where the bid price, in combination with other constituent elements of the bid, appears unreasonably low to the extent that the bid price raises material concerns with the purchaser as to the capability of the bidder to perform the contract for the offered bid price.

31.2 In the event of identification of a potentially abnormally low bid, the purchaser shall seek written clarification from the bidder, including a detailed price analysis of its bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, delivery schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.

31.3 After evaluation of the price analysis, in the event that the purchaser determines that the bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the contract for the offered bid price, the purchaser shall reject the bid.

32.Contacting the Purchaser 32.1 From the time of bid opening to the time of contract award, if any bidder wishes to contact the purchaser on any matter related to the bid, it should do so in writing.

32.2 Any effort by a bidder to influence the purchaser in its decisions on bid evaluation, bid comparison, or contract award may result in the rejection of the bidder's bid.

F. Award of contract

33.Post-Qualification33.1 In the absence of pre-qualification, the purchaser will determine to its satisfaction whether the bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest priced responsive bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with the criteria listed in ITB clause 18.3.

33.2 The determination will take into account the bidder's financial, technical, and production capabilities. it will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the bidder's qualifications submitted by the bidder, pursuant to ITB clause 18.3, as well as such other information as the purchaser deems necessary and appropriate.

33.3 An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the bidder's bid, in which event the purchaser will proceed to the next lowest evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- **34.Award Criteria** 34.1 Subject to ITB 37, ITB 38 and ITB 39, the purchaser shall award the contract to the successful bidder whose bid has been determined to be substantially responsive and has been determined to be the bid offering the best value for money as per the stipulated bid evaluation criteria, provided further that the bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily.
- 35. Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award
 35.1 The purchaser reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease, by the percentage indicated in the BDS, the quantity of goods and related services originally specified in the schedule of requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions.
- 36.Purchaser's Right to Accept 36.1 The purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected bidder or bidders. All Bids
- 37. Notice of Intention to Award
 37.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the purchaser shall send the notice of intent to award to the successful bidder. the notice of intent to award shall include a statement that the purchaser shall issue a formal notification of award and a draft contract agreement after expiration of the period for filing a bid protest by unsuccessful bidders and the resolution of any bid protests and or appeals that are submitted thereof. Delivery of the notice of intent to award shall not constitute the formation of a contract between the purchaser and the successful bidder and no legal or equitable rights shall be created through the delivery of the notice of intent to award.

37.2 At the same time when it issues the notice of intent to award, the purchaser shall also notify, in writing, all other bidders of the results of the bidding. The purchaser shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful bidder who, after receiving notification of the bid evaluation results, makes a written request for a debriefing, or submits a formal protest as provided in the IFAD Procurement Handbook.

38.Bid Protests 38.1 Bidders may protest the results of a procurement only in accordance with the rules and within the time periods established in the module M of the IFAD Procurement Handbook. In case the time periods/deadlines for submitting a protest under the borrower's national procurement system differ from those stipulated in the IFAD Procurement Handbook, the borrower's regulation shall apply.

Male', Republic of Maldives

39.Notification of	39.1 Upon expiration of the period for timely filing and the resolution				
Award	of any bid protests (and appeals, as applicable) and prior to the				
	expiration of the period of bid validity, the purchaser will notify the				
	successful bidder in writing by registered letter that its bid has been				
	accepted through a notification of award letter.				

39.2 Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding contract.

39.3 Upon the successful bidder's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITB clause 41, the purchaser will promptly notify the name of the winning bidder to each unsuccessful bidder and will discharge its bid security, pursuant to ITB clause 20.

40.Signing of Contract40.1 At the same time as the purchaser notifies the successful bidder that its bid has been accepted, the purchaser will send the bidder the contract form provided in the bidding documents, incorporating all agreements between the parties.

40.2 Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the contract form, the successful bidder shall sign and date the contract and return it to the purchaser.

41.Performance Security41.1 Within fourteen (14) days of the receipt of notification of award from the purchaser, the successful bidder shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the conditions of contract, as per the performance security form provided in the bidding documents, or in another form acceptable to the purchaser.

41.2 Failure of the successful bidder to comply with the requirement of ITB clause 40.2 or ITB clause 41.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security, in which event the purchaser may make the award to the next lowest evaluated bidder or call for new bids after getting IFAD's no objection whenever applicable.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section III. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

The following specific data for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the instructions to bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

Introduction				
ITB clause 1.1Name of purchaser/procuring entity: Maldives Agribusiness Program Project Implementation Unit, Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources Agriculture				
ITB clause 1.1	The procurement number is: MAP/G/2023/009			
ITB clause 1.1	Procurement description: Procurement of Home gardening kits for Nutritional Crop Training			
ITB clause 1.2	Purchaser country: Republic of Maldives			
ITB clause 2.1	The borrower is: The Republic of Maldives who appointed the Lead Programme agency as Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture			
	Other donor than IFAD: N/A			
	Total amount of financing USD 4,500,000			
	The name of the project is: Maldives Agribusiness Programme			
	The bidding documents			
ITB clause 11.1	All requests for clarifications shall be submitted by: 10:00hrs, 08 th October 2023			
The purchaser shall respond to all requests for clarifications by: 15:0 11 th October 2023				
Email address: Shazin.mukhthar@fishagri.gov.mv				
The purchaser's address is:				
	Maldives Agribusiness Programme			
	Project Implementation Unit			
	Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture,			
	5 th Floor, M. Hazaarumaage, Fareedhee Magu,			
Male', 20096,				
	Republic of Maldives			
ITB clause 11.2	N/A			

Male', Republic of Maldives

	Preparation and submission of bids		
ITB clause 13.1	The bid must be submitted in the following language: English		
ITB clause 16.2 (a)	The port (or point) of destination is Hanimaadhoo Agriculture Center (HAC), HDh. Hanimaadhoo, Republic of Maldives.		
ITB clause 16.2 (b)	The port (or point) of destination is Hanimaadhoo Agriculture Center (HAC), HDh. Hanimaadhoo, Republic of Maldives.		
ITB clause 16.5	The prices quoted by the bidder shall be fixed.		
ITB clause 17.1	The currency(ies) of the bid shall be as follows: Maldivian Rufiyaa (MVR)		
	The currency(ies) of the payment shall be as follows: Maldivian Rufiyaa (MVR)		
	The currency that shall be used for bid evaluation and comparison is: not applicable		
	The basis for conversion shall be: not applicable		
ITB clause 18.2	At the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this bidding process: All except Republic of Maldives.		
ITB clause 18.3 (a)	A manufacturer's authorization is not required.		
ITB clause 18.3 (b)	The required documentary evidence to be submitted by the bidder to confirm its qualifications to perform the contract is as follows:		
	i. minimum 02 contracts in supplying a similar type of goods		
ITB clause 18.3 (d)	Other required documentary evidence to be submitted by the bidder to confirm its qualifications to perform the contract is as follows:		
	i. Company / Partnerships / Coorporative Society / Sole Proprietorship registration certificate;		
	ii. SME registration certificate;		
	iii. GST registration certificate (if registered for GST) or any written document confirming the registration with Maldives Inland Revenue Authority.		
	iv. Power of Attorney authorizing signature of the bid by the bidder's representative.		
	v. Profile of the bidder;		
ITB clause 19.1 (b)	Spare parts are not required		

Male', Republic of Maldives

ITB clause 20.1 & 20.2	A bid security is required to be submitted with a bid if the total contract price of the bid is above MVR 500,000.00
	The amount of bid security shall be not less than 0.5% of the total contract price.
ITB clause 21.1	The period of bid validity shall be 90 days after the date for submission of bids.
ITB clause 22.1	In addition to the original of the bid, the number of copies required is zero
ITB clause 23.2 (b)	The address for submission of bids is:
	Maldives Agribusiness Programme,
	Project Implementation Unit,
	Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture,
	5 th Floor, M.Hazaarumaage,
	Fareedhee Magu,
	Male', 20096,
	Republic of Maldives
ITB clause 23.2 (c)	Invitation for bids title and procurement number: Procurement of Home Gardening Kits for Nutritional Crop Training - Ref. No: MAP/G/2023/009
ITB clause 24.1	Deadline for submission of bids is 11:00 hours on 22 nd October 2023.
ITB clause 27.1	The opening of bids shall take place at 11:00 hours on 22nd October 2023 at;
	Maldives Agribusiness Programme,
	Project Implementation Unit,
	Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture,
	5 th Floor, M.Hazaarumaage,
	Fareedhee Magu,
	Male', 20096,
	Republic of Maldives
ITB clause 30.4	Evaluation will be based upon: per lot (contract) and:
	Evaluation Criteria consists of four areas named as General Compliance, General Evaluation, Financial Evaluation and Combined Evaluation as follows.
	General Compliance: Prior to detailed evaluation of the bid, each bid will be examined to determine whether it is substantially responsive as per the

Male', Republic of Maldives

Maldives Public Finance Regulation (number R-20/2017) clause (10.46 (\sim) 1). If a bid is determined to be substantially non-responsive, it will not be considered for further evaluation.

General Evaluation: For the substantially responsive bids, a score will be given for each category stated below based on the documentary evidence provided to Purchaser's satisfaction.

i. Experience of the Bidder

Number of contracts / projects where similar goods have been supplied by the bidder during last 10 years. A maximum of 15 points will be given for this category and each contract / project will carry one point each up to a maximum of 10 contracts. (Documentary evidence should be submitted in the form of a reference letter for each contract / project where letter should state the work, commencement date, duration/end date/completion date, and full contract price)

Remining 5 points will be given to the total contract price of latest 10 submitted documentary evidence as per the below formula;

(Total contract Price / highest price) x 5

ii. Delivery Period

Delivery Period is the works duration from the Commencement Date to works completion date (stated in the Bid Form).

Formula: The bid proposing the shortest "Delivery Period" shall receive a maximum score of fifteen (15), and points will be allocated to other bids according to the following formula;

[(Shortest Delivery Period / Delivery Period of the proposal under consideration) x 15]

Financial Evaluation: The bid proposing the lowest "Contract Price" will receive a maximum score of seventy (70), and points will be allocated to other bids according to the formula:

[(Lowest "Contract Price" / "Contract Price" of the bid under consideration) x 70]

Combined Evaluation: For each bidder, the score received for the Technical Evaluation and the Financial Evaluation shall be added together to get the Combined Score using the respective formulas as stated below:

Male', Republic of Maldives

	[General Evaluation Score (Experience of the bidder + Delivery Period) + Financial Evaluation Score] 'Tax clearance of the lowest evaluated bidder shall be checked prior to contract award			
Contract award				
ITB clause 35.1	The percentage for quantity increase or decrease is a maximum of 15 percent of the total Contract Price.			

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section IV. Bidding Forms

1.	Bid Form and Price Schedules	34
2.	Price Schedule for Goods Offered From Abroad	38
3.	Price Schedule for Goods Offered from within the Purchaser's Country	39
4.	Price Schedule for Related Services	40
5.	Bid Security Form	41

Male', Republic of Maldives

1. Bid Form and Price Schedules

Date:_____

Procurement no:_____

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- 1. We have examined and have no reservations to the bidding document, including addenda thereto issued in accordance with the instructions to bidders.
- 1. We offer to supply in conformity with the bidding document and in accordance with the delivery schedules specified in Section V. Schedule of Requirements referenced above.
- 2. The total price of our bid, excluding any discounts offered in paragraph 4 below is: [*insert the total bid price in words and figures, including the various amounts and respective currencies*].
- 3. The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
 - Discounts: If our bid is accepted, the following discounts shall apply. [*Specify in detail each discount offered and the specific item of the schedule of requirements to which it applies.*]
 - Methodology of application of the discounts: The discounts shall be applied using the following: *[Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discount in the case when the procurement is subdivided into lots.]*
- 4. Our bid shall be valid from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with ITB sub-clause 24.1 through the period of time established in accordance with ITB sub-clause 21.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.
- 5. If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with GCC clause 10 and as described in ITB clause 41 for the due performance of the contract.
- 6. We, including any subcontractors or sub-suppliers for any part of the contract, have nationalities from eligible countries [Insert the nationality of the bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the bidder, if the bidder is a joint venture, and the nationality of each subcontractor and supplier].
- 7. Our firm, its associates, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have not been declared ineligible by the Fund and have not been subject to sanctions or debarments under the laws or official regulations of the purchaser's country or not been subject to a debarment recognized under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions (the "Cross-

Male', Republic of Maldives

Debarment Agreement")³ in accordance with ITB clause 4, beyond those declared in paragraph 13 of this bid submission form.

- 8. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Revised Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any prohibited practices as provided in ITB clause 3. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to <u>anticorruption@ifad.org</u> any allegation of prohibited practice that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution. As part of this, we certify that:
 - (a) The prices in this bid have been arrived at independently, without any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other party, including another bidder or competitor, or for the purpose of restricting competition, relating to:
 - (i) those prices;
 - (ii) the intention to submit an offer; or
 - (iii) the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered.
 - (b) The prices in this bid have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by us, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder or competitor before bid opening unless otherwise explicitly required by law; and
 - (c) No attempt has been made or will be made by us to induce any other bidder to submit or not to submit an offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
- 9. We acknowledge and accept the IFAD Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. We certify that neither our firm nor any person acting for us or on our behalf has engaged in any sexual harassment, sexual exploitation or abuse, as provided in ITB Clause 4. Further, we acknowledge and understand our obligation to report to ethicsoffice@ifad.org any allegation of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse that comes to our attention during the selection process or the contract execution.
- 10. The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the bid process: [Insert complete name of each recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity].

Name of recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

³ The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- 11. We declare that neither the bidder nor any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have any actual, potential or perceived conflict of interest as defined in ITB Clause 7.3 regarding this bid process or the execution of the contract. *[Insert if needed: "other than the following:" and provide a detailed account of the actual, potential or perceived conflict]*. We understand that we have an ongoing disclosure obligation on such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest and shall promptly inform the purchaser and the Fund, should any such actual, potential or perceived conflicts of interest and shall promptly inform the purchaser and the procurement process or contract execution.
- 12. The following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments) and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on the bidder and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:

Nature of the measure (i.e., criminal conviction, administrative sanction or temporary suspension)	Imposed by	Name of party convicted, sanctioned or suspended (and relationship to bidder)	Grounds for the measure (i.e., fraud in procurement or corruption in contract execution)	Date and time (duration) of measure

If no criminal convictions, administrative sanctions or temporary suspensions have been imposed, indicate "none".

- 13. We acknowledge and understand that we shall promptly inform the purchaser about any material change regarding the information provided in this bid form.
- 14. We further understand that the failure to properly disclose any of information in connection with this bid form may lead to appropriate actions, including our disqualification as bidders, the termination of the contract and any other as appropriate under the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Projects and Operations.
- 15. We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Notification of Award, shall only constitute a binding contract between the firm and the purchaser subject to the preparation and execution of the appropriate contract.
- 16. We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated bid or any other bid that you may receive.

Signed:

[Print name]

Male', Republic of Maldives

In the capacity of:

Duly authorized to sign on behalf of:

Male', Republic of Maldives

2. Price Schedule for Goods Offered From Abroad

Name of bidder		Procurement no		Page	of	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Item	Description	Country of origin	Quantity	Unit price CIF port of entry <i>[specify port]</i> or CIP named place <i>[specify border point or place of destination]</i>	Total CIF or CIP price per item (col. 4x5)	Unit price of inland delivery and insurance to final destination

Signature of bidder _____

Note: In the case of discrepancy between the unit price and the total, prices shall be adjusted by the purchaser in accordance with the provisions of clause 29.2 of the instructions to bidders.

Male', Republic of Maldives

3. Price Schedule for Goods Offered from within the Purchaser's Country

Name of bidder______. Procurement No._____. Page _ of __.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Item	Descriptio n	Country of origin	Quantity	Unit price EXW per item	Total price EXW per item (cols. 4x5)	Unit prices per item delivered to final destination [insert place]	Sales and other taxes payable if contract is awarded

Signature of bidder _____

Note: In the case of discrepancy between the unit price and the total, prices shall be adjusted by the purchaser in accordance with the provisions of clause 29.2 of the instructions to bidders.

Male', Republic of Maldives

4. Price Schedule for Related Services

1	2	3	4	5
S/No.	Title of the Service	Quantity in Units	Price per Unit	Sub-Total

Signature of bidder_____

Note: In the case of discrepancy between the unit price and the total, prices shall be adjusted by the purchaser in accordance with the provisions of clause 29.2 of the instructions to bidders.

Male', Republic of Maldives

5. Bid Security Form

Whereas *[name of the bidder]* (hereinafter called "the Bidder") has submitted its bid dated *[date of submission of bid]* for the supply of *[name and/or description of the goods]* (hereinafter called "the Bid").

KNOW ALL PEOPLE by these presents that WE *[name of bank]* of *[name of country]*, having our registered office at *[address of bank]* (hereinafter called "the Bank"), are bound unto *[name of purchaser]* (hereinafter called "the Purchaser") in the sum of *[amount]* for which payment well and truly to be made to the said Purchaser, the Bank binds itself, its successors, and assigns by these presents. Sealed with the common seal of the said bank this day of

_____20____.

The conditions of this obligation are:

- 1. If the Bidder
 - (a) withdraws its Bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the bid form; or
 - (b) does not accept the correction of errors in accordance with the instructions to bidders; or
- 2. If the Bidder, having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity:
 - (a) fails or refuses to execute the contract form, if required; or
 - (b) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the instructions to bidders;

we undertake to pay to the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser will note that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or both of the two conditions, specifying the occurred condition or conditions.

This guarantee will remain in force up to and including thirty (30) days after the period of bid validity, and any demand in respect thereof should reach the Bank not later than the above date.

[signature of the bank]

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section V. Schedule of Requirements

SCHEDULE 1

JUILDO			Oursetites
Item no	Description	Unit of measurement	Quantity
1	See	ds	
1.01	Chinese Cabbage	gr	1
1.02	Okra	gr	1
1.03	Radish	gr	1
1.04	Yard Long Beans	gr	1
1.05	Capsicum	gr	1
1.06	Baby Spinach	gr	1
2	Inpu		
2.1	Fertili	zers	
2.1.1	Compost (20kg bags compost)	kg	5
2.1.2	Coco Peat (20 kg bags compost)	kg	1
2.1.3	Seaweed Fertilizer (200ml)	ml	1
2.1.4	Granular Fertilizer 12.11.18 (500g)	g	2
2.1.5	Granular Fertilizer 16:16:16 (500g)	g	1
2.1.6	Water soluble fertilizer 20:20:20 (500g)	g	1
2.1.7	Water soluble fertilizer 12:36:12 (250g)	g	1
2.1.8	Water soluble fertilizer 12:12:36 (250g)	g	1
2.2	Biopesticides		
2.2.1	Beauveria Bassiana (100ml)	ml	1
2.2.2	Neem oil (500ml)	ml	1
2.2.3	Trichoderma Viride (100ml)	ml	1
2.2.4	Spinosad (100ml)	ml	1
2.2.5	Horticulture Oil (100ml)	ml	1
2.2.6	Bacillus Subtilis (100g)	g	1
2.2.7	Bacillus Thuringiensis (100g)	g	1
3	Tools for G	ardening	
3.1	Hand shovel (small)	рс	1
3.2	Long Pot (15 inches long, at least 8 inches at the top	рс	4
3.3	Pot (10 inches at the top)	рс	8
3.4	Rubber Gloves	рс	1
3.5	Sprayer (3 Liter)	рс	1
3.6	Watering Can (7 Liter)	рс	1
3.7	Jumbo Bag (1 m3)	рс	1
3.8	Seedling Tray (40-60 pots in each tray)	рс	1

Section VII. Contract

Procurement of Home Gardening Kits for Nutritional Crop Training- Ref. No: MAP/G/2023/009

Male', Republic of Maldives

a) Winning bidder is required to provide a total of **110 kits**, each kit including the items in the **Schedule 1**.

SCHEDULE 2

Item no	Description	Unit of measurement	Quantity
1	Instru	ment	
1.1	pH Meter	рс	12

b) Winning bidder is required to provide a total of **6 kits**, each kit including **2 pH Meters** stated in **Schedule 2**.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VI. Technical Specifications

Technical specifications for seed procurement

1. General information

Requirements by PIU

Ite m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Chinese Cabbage	Brassica rapa subsp. pekinensis	Chia Tai or other equivalent seeds suitable for Maldives which fits below specification

Technical Specifications for Chinese Cabbage Seeds

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1- Hybrid
Days to maturity	Max 40-45 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product	Uniform cylindrical shape large leaves with dark
characteristics	green outer foliage.
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian	-
condition)	
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors	Not prone to common pest and diseases
(e.g. fungi; bacteria; viruses)	
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic	
factors (e.g. low/high temperature, frost,	Heat tolerant / should be able to grow in hot tropics
waterlogging, low/high soil pH; etc.)	
List of countries/areas where the variety is	Thailand, and other hot tropics
successfully cultivated	

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: Cabbage		
	Requirement	
Content of hybrid seeds ⁴	100%	
Analytical purity ⁵	99% minimum	
Germination rate ⁶	85% minimum	
Moisture content	8% maximum	
Seed Class/Category	F1	
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by	
(when treated seed is required, product or	registered chemical authorized for seed treatment in	
products of treatments must be indicated.	Maldives	
Treated seed must be dyed and in unusual and		
unpalatable colour)		

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	5 g
Containers <u>are labelled</u> with variety	
name, germination rate, moisture	Yes
content, weight, seed treatment used,	
Expiry date etc.	
	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil
Packaging type	bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum quantity of seeds.

⁴ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

⁵ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

⁶ Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

2. General information

Requirements by PIU

Ite m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Okra	Abelmoschus esculentus	Known you seeds

Technical Specifications for Okra

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1 Hybrid
Days to maturity	50 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product characteristics	5- ridged long pod green okra which is
	16cm long and has a weight of 15g.
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian condition)	-
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors (e.g. fungi;	Not prone to common pest and
bacteria; viruses)	diseases
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g.	
low/high temperature, frost, waterlogging, low/high soil	Summer crop/ heat tolerant
pH; etc.)	
List of countries/areas where the variety is successfully	Thailand and other hot tropics
cultivated	

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: Okra	
	Requirement
Content of hybrid seeds ⁷	100%
Analytical purity ⁸	99% minimum
Germination rate ⁹	85% minimum
Moisture content	8% maximum
Seed Class/Category	F1
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by
(when treated seed is required, product or products	registered chemical authorized for seed
of treatments must be indicated. Treated seed must	treatment in Maldives
be dyed and in unusual and unpalatable colour)	

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	5 g
Containers <u>are labelled</u> with variety name, germination rate, moisture content, weight, seed treatment used, Expiry date etc.	Yes
Packaging type	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum quantity of seeds.

⁷ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

⁸ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

⁹ Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

3. General information

Requirements by PIU

lte m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Radish	Raphanus sativus	Mascot, Mingho or Rosy "known you seeds"

Technical Specifications for Radish

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1 Hybrid
Days to maturity	50 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product characteristics	Radish with a white rind and white flesh with
	less side roots measuring about 25 cm in
	length, 7 cm in diameter and weighs 0.7kg
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian	-
condition)	
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors (e.g.	Not prone to common pest and diseases
fungi; bacteria; viruses)	
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g.	
low/high temperature, frost, waterlogging,	Summer crop/ heat tolerant
low/high soil pH; etc.)	
List of countries/areas where the variety is	Thailand and other hot tropics
successfully cultivated	

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: Radish	
	Requirement
Content of hybrid seeds ¹⁰	100%
Analytical purity ¹¹	99% minimum
Germination rate ¹²	85% minimum
Moisture content	8% maximum
Seed Class/Category	F1
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by
(when treated seed is required, product or products of	registered chemical authorized for seed
treatments must be indicated. Treated seed must be dyed and	treatment in Maldives
in unusual and unpalatable colour)	

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	5 g
Containers <u>are labelled</u> with variety name, germination rate, moisture content, weight, seed treatment used, Expiry date etc.	Yes
Packaging type	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum quantity of seeds.

¹⁰ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

¹¹ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

¹² Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

4. General information

Requirements by PIU

lte m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Yard long beans	Vigna unguiculata ssp. Sesquipedalis	Nigro star, Chia tai seeds

Technical Specifications for Yard long beans

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1 Hybrid
Days to maturity	50 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product characteristics	Dark green pods with black seeds measuring 55-60cm in length.
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian condition)	-
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors (e.g. fungi; bacteria; viruses)	Not prone to common pest and diseases
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g. low/high temperature, frost, waterlogging, low/high soil pH; etc.)	Summer crop/ heat tolerant
List of countries/areas where the variety is successfully cultivated	Thailand and other hot tropics

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: Yard long beans	
	Requirement
Content of hybrid seeds ¹³	100%
Analytical purity ¹⁴	99% minimum
Germination rate ¹⁵	85% minimum
Moisture content	8% maximum
Seed Class/Category	F1
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by
(when treated seed is required, product or products	registered chemical authorized for seed treatment in
of treatments must be indicated. Treated seed must	Maldives
be dyed and in unusual and unpalatable colour)	

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	5 g
Containers <u>are labelled</u> with variety name, germination rate, moisture content, weight, seed treatment used, Expiry date etc.	Yes
Packaging type	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum quantity of seeds.

 $^{^{13}}$ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

¹⁴ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

¹⁵ Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

5. General information

Requirements by PIU

Ite m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Capsicum	Capsicum Annum	Hungarian Yellow wax (type)

Technical Specifications for Capsicum

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1 Hybrid
Days to maturity	75 - 90 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product characteristics	Fruit light green to yellowish, Smooth,
	thick and crunchy. 5-6inches (15cm)
	long. Medium to low heat. 60-85
	grm/fruit
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian condition)	-
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors (e.g. fungi;	Not prone to common pest and
bacteria; viruses)	diseases
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g.	Heat tolerant / should be able to grow
low/high temperature, frost, waterlogging, low/high soil	in hot tropics
pH; etc.)	in not cropics
List of countries/areas where the variety is successfully	Thailand, and other hot tropics
cultivated	

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: capsicum	
	Requirement
Content of hybrid seeds ¹⁶	100%
Analytical purity ¹⁷	99% minimum
Germination rate ¹⁸	85% minimum
Moisture content	8% maximum
Seed Class/Category	F1
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by
(when treated seed is required, product or	registered chemical authorized for seed treatment
products of treatments must be indicated. Treated	in Maldives
seed must be dyed and in unusual and unpalatable	
colour)	

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	10 g
Containers are labelled with variety	
name, germination rate, moisture	Yes
content, weight, seed treatment used,	
Expiry date etc.	
Packaging type	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum
	quantity of seeds.

¹⁶ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

¹⁷ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

¹⁸ Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

6. General information

Requirements by PIU

lte m	Crop common name	Crop scientific name	Preferred Variety name
1	Baby Spinach	Spinacia oleracea L	Green giant, known you seeds

Technical Specifications for Baby Spinach

Required Varietal Characteristics:	Description
Variety type (OPV, Hybrid, Self-pollinated)	F1- Hybrid
Days to maturity	30 days
Required Grain /fruit / Product characteristics	Leaf is light green, with few serrations and
	long petiole with a weight of 150g per plant.
Average Crop yield per plant (in Maldivian	-
condition)	
Specific resistance/tolerance to biotic factors (e.g.	Not prone to common pest and diseases
fungi; bacteria; viruses)	Summer crop/ heat tolerant
	Thailand and other hot tropics
Specific resistance/tolerance to abiotic factors (e.g. low/high temperature, frost, waterlogging, low/high soil pH; etc.)	Heat tolerant / should be able to grow in hot tropics
List of countries/areas where the variety is successfully cultivated	Thailand/ India or other hot tropics

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical information

Crop common name: Baby Spinach	
	Requirement
Content of hybrid seeds ¹⁹	100%
Analytical purity ²⁰	99% minimum
Germination rate ²¹	85% minimum
Moisture content	8% maximum
Seed Class/Category	F1
Seed treatment;	Note: Seed should be treated by
(when treated seed is required, product or products	registered chemical authorized for seed treatment in
of treatments must be indicated. Treated seed must	Maldives
be dyed and in unusual and unpalatable colour)	

Packaging

	Technical specifications required by PIU
Weight of container:	5 g
Containers <u>are labelled</u> with variety name, germination rate, moisture content, weight, seed treatment used, Expiry date etc.	Yes
Packaging type	Packed in vacuum-packed: Aluminium foil bags or Mylar foil bags. Each bag to guarantee minimum quantity of seeds.

 $^{^{19}}$ Content of hybrid seeds: the percentage of the hybrid seeds.

²⁰ Analytical purity: the percentage of the seed that is of the same crop species but not necessarily the same crop variety. The impurities can include inert matter, weed seed, damaged seed, and other crop seed.

²¹ Germination rate: the percentage of the pure seed with the ability to germinate and that can develop into normal seedlings under appropriate conditions of optimum moisture, temperature and light.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical specifications for Fertilizers

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
FERTILIZER; Compost		
1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:	
1.1	Description; compost derived from mixture of Cattle/goat manure, green manure, chicken litter, fish meal, dolomite, paddy husk, ash and coir dust/cocopeat etc.	
1.2	Organic matter content by weight: min 30%	
1.3	Total nutrients (N+ P205+ K20) content by weight: minimum 5%	
1.4	Organic carbon content by weight; minimum 12%	
1.5	Particle sizes; Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 6 mm IS sieve and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve.	
1.6	Packaging: packed in 20 kg woven polypropylene/Nylon bags with inner lining or inner polyethylene bag	
1.7	Labeling, each bag must have labeling which include information on ingredients net weight etc.	

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED	
FERTILIZER; Cocopeat		
1.0	Technical Specifications:	
1.1	Type: Cocopeat (100% husk) or cocopeat block	
1.2	Size: 20L bag or equivalent sized block	
1.3	Electrical conductivity: 0.5ms/cm	
1.4	pH: 5.2 – 6.8	
1.5	Moisture: 10 – 15%	
1.6	Packing: In bag or compressed block	
1.7	Country of origin: Any	
1.8	Brand / company/ Trade name: Any	

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
	FERTILIZER; Seaweed Fertilizer	
1.0	Technical Specifications:	
1.1	Description: A foliar fertilizer for plants derived from plant extracts and seaweed.	
1.2	.2 Active ingredient: Plant extracts and seaweed	
1.3	Nutrients: All macro and micronutrients, natural growth hormones, vitamins,	
1.5	sugars, starch.	
1.4	Formulation: soluble liquid (SL)	
1.5	Packaging: 200 ml bottles.	
1.6	Labelling: label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and	
1.0	formulation, mixing ratio etc. (according to Maldives pesticide Act)	
1.7	Preferred Brand: Maxicrop	
1.8	Company: Lankem	

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED

FERTILIZER; 12:11:18 Complex Granular/Compound Fertilizer

1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:
1.1	Description; complex granular/compound fertilizer with NPK, secondary and
	micro nutrients for soil application
1.2	Moisture content not more than 5%
1.3	Required Nutrient ratio present in fertilizer; 12:11:18 +TE
1.4	Particle size: Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 5 mm IS sieve
1.4	and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve. Not more than 10% shall be below 2 mm size
1.5	Packaging: Packed in 500g (dry) capacity woven polypropylene bags with
1.5	polyethylene inner lining.
1.6	Labeling: Each bag to guarantee minimum product weight (net) as specified on the
	bag with available nutrients%/ ingredients etc.

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
	FERTILIZER; 16:16:16 Complex Granular/Compound Fertilizer		
1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:		
1.1	Description; complex granular/compound fertilizer with NPK, secondary and micro nutrients for soil application		
1.2	Moisture content not more than 5%		
1.3	Required Nutrient ratio present in fertilizer; 16:16:16 +TE		
1.4	Particle size: Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 5 mm IS sieve and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve. Not more than 10% shall be below 2 mm size		
1.5	Packaging: Packed in 500g (dry) capacity woven polypropylene bags with polyethylene inner lining.		

Male', Republic of Maldives

1.6	Labeling: Each bag to guarantee minimum produ	ct weight (net) as specified on the
	bag with available nutrients%/ ingredients etc.	

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED

FERTILIZER; Complex Water-soluble Fertilizer with multiple nutrients (20:20:20+TE)

1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:	
1.1	Description; water soluble complex fertilizer with NPK, secondary and micro	
1.1	nutrients	
1.2	Moisture content not more than 1.5%	
1.3	Required Nutrient ratio/% present in fertilizer; 20:20:20 + TE	
1.4	Particle size: Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 2.5 mm IS sieve	
1.4	and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve.	
1.5	Packaging: packed in 500g polyethylene bags or equivalent	
1.6	Labeling: Each bag to guarantee minimum product weight (net) as specified on the	
	bag with available nutrients%/ ingredients etc.	

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED

	FERTILIZER; Complex Water-soluble Fertilizer with multiple nutrients (12:36:12)		
1.0	Technical Specifications:Lamp:		
1.1	Description; water soluble complex fertilizer with NPK, secondary and micro nutrients		
1.2	Moisture content not more than 1.5%		
1.3	Required Nutrient ratio/% present in fertilizer; 12:36:12 + TE		
1.4	Particle size: Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 4 mm IS sieve and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve. Not more than 5% shall be below 1 mm size		
1.5	Packaging: packed in 250g polyethylene bags or equivalent		
1.6	Labeling: Each bag to guarantee minimum product weight (net) as specified on the bag with available nutrients%/ ingredients etc.		

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
	FERTILIZER; Complex Water-soluble Fertilizer with multiple nutrients (12:12:36)		
1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:		
1.1	Description; water soluble complex fertilizer with NPK, secondary and micro		
1.1	nutrients		
1.2	Moisture content not more than 1.5%		
1.3	Required Nutrient ratio/% present in fertilizer; 12:12:36 + TE		
1.4	Particle size: Not less than 90% of the material shall pass through 4 mm IS sieve		
	and be retained on 1 mm IS sieve. Not more than 5% shall be below 1 mm size		
1.5	Packaging: packed in 250g polyethylene bags or equivalent		

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED FERTILIZER; Complex Water-soluble Fertilizer with multiple nutrients (12:36:12) 1.6 Labeling: Each bag to guarantee minimum product weight (net) as specified on the bag with available nutrients%/ ingredients etc.

Technical specifications for Biopesticides

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
Biopesticides common name; Beauveria Bassiana		
1.0	Technical Specifications:	
1.1	Active ingredient (min conc%) or minimum Active substance concentration; $1x10^8$ CFU/g	
1.2	CIPAC no. ; 958	
1.3	Type/Uses; bio insecticide (strain GHA)	
1.4	Formulation; WP (in talcum-based powder form) 1.15% active spores &Mycelia, carrier powder max 90.85%	
1.5	Packaging; 100 ml bottle plastic/glass	
1.6	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)	
1.7	Country of origin; -	
1.8	Brand / company/ trade name; -	

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
	Biopesticides common name; Neem oil		
1.0	Technical Specifications:		
1.1	Active ingredient (min conc%) or minimum Active substance concentration; Azadiractin 3500-4000ppm		
1.2	CIPAC no.; 627		
1.3	Type/ Use; Insecticide/ antifeedant		
1.4	Formulation; EC		
1.5	Packaging; 500ml HDPE/plastic/glass bottle		
1.6	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)		
1.7	Country of origin; -		
1.8	Brand / company/ Trade name; -		

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
	Biopesticides common name; Trichoderma Viride		
1.0	Technical Specifications:		
1.1	Active ingredient (min conc%) or minimum Active substance concentration; NLT 2x10 ⁸ cfu/gm, 1.5%WP		
1.2	CIPAC no.; -		
1.3	Type/ Use; Bio fungicide		
1.4	Formulation; WP (Talcum based powder formulation of Trichoderma viride)		
1.5	Packaging; Packaging; 100 ml bottle plastic/glass		
1.6	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)		
1.7	Country of origin; -		
1.8	Brand / company/ Trade name; -		

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
	Biopesticides common name; Spinosad		
1.0	Technical Specifications:		
1.1	Active ingredient (min conc%) or minimum Active substance concentration;		
	spinosad 45% SC		
1.2	CIPAC no. ; 636		
1.3	Type, use; Bio Nemeticide		
1.4	Formulation; SC (suspension concentrate)		
1.5	Packaging; 100 ml bottle plastic/glass		
1.6	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and		
	formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)		
1.7	Country of origin; -		
1.8	Brand / company/Trade name; -		

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
Biopesticides common name; Horticultural oil			
1.0	Technical Specifications:		
1.1	Active ingredient: Mineral oil 98% and others 2%		
1.2	Type/ Use; Bio insecticide used to control mites and other insects on fruits,		
1.2	vegetables, and ornamentals.		
1.3	Formulation; Soluble liquid (SL)		
1.4	Packaging; Packaging; 100 ml bottles.		
1.5	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and		
	formulation, mixing ratio etc. (according to Maldives pesticide Act)		

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED

1.6 Country of origin: Any

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
Biopesticides common name; Bacillus Subtilis		
1.0	Technical Specifications:	
1.1	Active ingredient: Bacillus subtilis	
1.2	Type/ Use; Bio fungicide used to control bacterial and fungal diseases.	
1.3	Formulation; SP or S	
1.4	Packaging; 100g pkt/ plastic (HDPE) jar/ Aluminum Bilaminate Pouches	
1.5	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and	
1.5	formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)	
1.6	Country of origin: Any	
1.7	Brand / company/ Trade name: Any	

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
	Biopesticides common name; Bacillus thuringiensis			
1.0	1.0 Technical Specifications:			
1.1	Active ingredient: Bacillus thuringiensis			
1.2	Type/ Use; Bio insecticide used to caterpillars in plants			
1.3	Formulation; SP or S			
1.4	Packaging; 100g pkt/ plastic (HDPE) jar/ Aluminum Bilaminate Pouches			
1.5	Labelling; label in English/Dhivehi with active ingredient concentration and			
	formulation, mixing ratio etc (according to Maldives pesticide Act)			
1.6	Country of origin: Any			
1.7	Brand / company/ Trade name: Any			

Technical specifications for Tools

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
Hand Shovel			
1.0	Technical Specifications:	Lamp:	
1.1	Color: Any color		
1.2	Style: Garden		
1.3	Size: Small		
1.4	Handle Material: Rubber		
1.5	Blade Material: Aliminium		

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED Long Pot 8" x 15" 1.0 Technical Specifications: Lamp: 1.1 Color: Any color Lamp: 1.2 Material: plastic 1.3 1.3 Measurements: Diameter = 8", Height 15"

	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
	Pot 10"		
1.0	Technical Specifications:	Lamp:	
1.1	Color: Any color		
1.2	Material: plastic		
1.3	Measurements: Diameter = 10"		

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED	
Rubber Gloves: Nitrile Chemical Resistant Gloves	
1.0	Technical Specifications:
1.1	Type of resistant: Chemicals
1.2	Material: Nitrile Butadiene Rubber (NBR)
1.3	Size: Medium
1.4	Color: Any color
1.5	Glove type: Reusable
1.6	Country of origin: Any
1.7	Brand / company/ Trade name: Any

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
Sprayer			
1.0	Technical Specifications:	Lamp:	
1.1	Color: Any color		
1.2	Material: plastic		
1.3	Capacity: 3 Liter		

Male', Republic of Maldives

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
Watering can			
1.0	Technical Specifications:	Lamp:	
1.1	Color: Any color		
1.2	Material: plastic		
1.3	Capacity: 7 Liter		

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED		
Jumbo bag		
1.0	Technical Specifications:	
1.1	Bag size: 90 x 90 x 100cm	
1.2	Volume: 1m3	
1.3	Fabric: Non-laminated polypropylene, plastic	
1.4	Fabric color: Any color	
1.5	Top: Open with carrying handles.	
1.6	Bottom: Closed	
1.7	Country of origin: Any	
1.8	Brand / company/ Trade name: Any	

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
Seedling Tray			
1.0	Technical Specifications: Lamp:		
1.1	Color: Black		
1.2	Material: Plastic, UV Resistant		
1.3	Size: 40-60 cells (holes)		
1.4	Size of cells: Upper Diameter = 40-45mm, Lower Diameter 20-25mm		
1.5	Size of tray; (relative to 40-60 holes/cells)		
1.6	1.6 Should be able to use multiple times. Drainage holes at bottom should be large enough to aid removal of plant for transplanting.		

Male', Republic of Maldives

Technical specifications for Instruments

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS REQUIRED			
pH meter			
1.0	Technical Specifications:		
1.1	Description: Soil pH meter with clear reading dashboard with arrow pointer, wide		
1.1	scale interval and large number. Lightweight and portable, making it convenient.		
1.2	Measuring range: 4 – 9 pH		
1.3	Power supply: Battery or automatic		
1.4	Probe length: minimum 7 inches		
1.5	Country of origin: Any		
1.6	Brand / company/ Trade name: Sonkir, Kensizer preferred.		

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VII. Contract

Contract Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT made the _____ day of _____ 20___ between Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture of the purchaser's country (hereinafter called "the purchaser") of the one part and *[name of supplier]* of *[city and country of supplier]* (hereinafter called "the supplier") of the other part:

WHEREAS the purchaser invited bids for certain goods and ancillary services, viz., *[brief description of goods and services]* and has accepted a bid by the supplier for the supply of those goods and services in the sum of *[contract price in words and figures]* (hereinafter called "the contract price").

NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the conditions of contract referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this agreement, viz.:
 - (a) the purchaser's notification of award.
 - (b) the bid form;
 - (c) the special conditions of contract (SCC)
 - (d) the general conditions of contract (GCC)
 - (e) the self-certification form
 - (f) the specification (including schedule of requirements and technical specifications)
 - (g) the completed schedules (including price schedules)
 - (h) any other document listed in SCC as forming part of the contract
- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the purchaser to the supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the supplier hereby covenants with the purchaser to provide the goods and services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the contract.
- 4. The purchaser hereby covenants to pay the supplier in consideration of the provision of the goods and services and the remedying of defects therein, the contract price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the contract.

Male', Republic of Maldives

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be executed in accordance with their respective laws the day and year first above written.

Signed, sealed, delivered by______the_____(for the purchaser)

Signed, sealed, delivered by______the_____(for the supplier)

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VII (A). General Conditions of Contract

Table of clauses

1.	Definitions	69
2.	Application	70
3.	Country of Origin	70
4.	Prohibited Practices	70
5.	Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse	72
6.	SECAP Performance Standards	73
7.	Standards	73
8.	Use of Contract Documents and Information	73
9.	Patent Rights	74
10.	Performance Security	74
11.	Inspections and Tests	74
12.	Packing	75
13.	Delivery and Documents	75
14.	Insurance	76
15.	Transportation	76
16.	Incidental Services	76
17.	Spare Parts	76
18.	Warranty	77
19.	Payment	77
20.	Prices	78
21.	Change Orders	78
22.	Contract Amendments	78
23.	Assignment	78
	ion VII (A). General Conditions of Contract curement of Home Gardening Kits for Nutritional Crop Training- Ref. No: MAP/G/2023/009	67

Male', Republic of Maldives

24.	Subcontract	78
25.	Delays in the Supplier's Performance	79
26.	Liquidated Damages	79
27.	Termination for Default	79
28.	Force Majeure	80
29.	Termination for Insolvency	80
30.	Termination for Convenience	80
31.	Settlement of Disputes	81
32.	Limitation of Liability	81
33.	Governing Language	82
34.	Applicable Law	82
35.	Notices	82
36.	Taxes and Duties	82

Male', Republic of Maldives

General Conditions of Contract

1. Definitions 1.1 In this contract, the following terms shall be interpreted as indicated:

- a) "Fund" means the International Fund for Agricultural Development.
- b) "The contract" means the agreement entered into between the purchaser and the supplier, as recorded in the contract form signed by the parties, including all attachments and appendices thereto and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
- c) "The contract price" means the price payable to the supplier under the contract for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations.
- d) "The goods" means all of the equipment, machinery, commodities and/or other materials which the supplier is required to supply to the purchaser under the contract.
- e) "The services" means those services ancillary to the supply of the goods, such as transportation and insurance, and any other incidental services, such as installation, commissioning, provision of technical assistance, training, and other such obligations of the supplier covered under the contract.
- f) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract contained in this section.
- g) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- h) "The purchaser" means the entity purchasing the goods, as named in the SCC.
- i) "The purchaser's country" is the purchaser's country.
- j) "The supplier" means the individual or firm supplying the goods and services under this contract and named in SCC.
- k) "The Project Site", where applicable, means the place or places named in the SCC.
- l) "Day" means calendar day.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- **2. Application** 2.1 These GCC shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other parts of the contract.
- **3. Country of Origin 3.1** All goods and services supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible countries and territories, as further elaborated in the SCC.

3.2 For purposes of this clause, "origin" means the place where the goods were mined, grown, or produced, or from which the services are supplied. goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially recognized new product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components. The origin of goods and services is distinct from the nationality of the supplier.

 4. Prohibited Practices
 4.1 The Fund requires that all beneficiaries of IFAD funding, including the purchaser and any bidders, implementing partners, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers, contractors, sub-contractors, consultants, sub-consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts, and comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations, revised on 12 December 2018 and attached as Section VIII of this document (EB 2018/125/R.6, hereinafter "IFAD's Anti-Corruption Policy").

4.2 For the purposes of these provisions, and consistent with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the terms set forth below are defined as follows, and sometimes referred to collectively as "Prohibited Practices":

- a) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
- b) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
- c) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;
- d) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of any party, to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
- e) "obstructive practice" is (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an

Male', Republic of Maldives

investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.

4.3 The Fund will deny approval of a proposed contract award if it determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, or any of its personnel or agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers, sub-suppliers and/or any of their personnel or agents, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in any of the prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for the contract.

4.4 In accordance with IFAD's Anticorruption Policy, the Fund has the right to sanction firms and individuals, including by declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to participate in any IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activity or operation. This may include ineligibility to: (i) be awarded or otherwise benefit from any IFAD-financed contract, financially or in any other manner; (ii) be a nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer, supplier, sub-supplier, agent or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded an IFAD-financed contract; and (iii) receive the proceeds of any loan or grant provided by the Fund.22 The Fund also has the right to unilaterally recognize debarments by any of the International Financial Institutions that are members to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.

4.5 In addition, the Fund has the right to, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that prohibited practices occurred in connection with this procurement process or contract and that the borrower/recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

4.6 The supplier will take appropriate measures to inform potential subcontractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, agents and any of its personnel of

²² For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party's ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract.

Male', Republic of Maldives

their obligations under IFAD's Anticorruption Policy and require their compliance with this policy in connection with their involvement in competing for, or executing, this contract.

4.7 Bidders, suppliers, consultants, contractors, and their subcontractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents and personnel, are required to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund into possible prohibited practices, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected23 by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund.

4.8 The supplier is obliged to disclose relevant prior sanctions and criminal convictions and any commissions or fees paid or are to be paid to any agents or other party in connection with this procurement process or the execution of the contract.

4.9 If the Fund determines that the supplier, or any of its sub-contractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed or IFAD-managed activity or operation, including in competing for, or executing, this contract, the purchaser may, by written notice, immediately terminate the supplier's employment under the contract and the provisions of GCC 27 shall apply.

4.10 The bidder shall keep all records and documents, including electronic records, relating to this procurement process available for a minimum of three (3) years after notification of completion of the process or, in case the bidder is awarded the contract, execution of the contract.

5. Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and consultants, and any of their agents (whether declared or not) and personnel comply with IFAD's Policy on Preventing and Responding to

²³ Inspections include all fact-finding activities deemed relevant by the Fund to address allegations or other indications of possible Prohibited Practices. Such fact-finding activities may include, but are not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data or information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation or audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verifications of information. It is the responsibility of the firm or individual under inspection to ensure effective compliance with their duty to cooperate vis-à-vis any potential local laws or regulations or other potentially conflicting obligations.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Sexual Harassment, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall take all appropriate measures to prevent and prohibit sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse on the part of their personnel and subcontractors or anyone else directly or indirectly employed by them or any of subcontractors in the performance of the contract. Purchasers, suppliers and bidders shall immediately report to the purchaser or IFAD any incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse arising out of or in connection with the performance of the contract or prior to its execution, including convictions, disciplinary measures, sanctions or investigations. The purchaser may take measures, including immediate termination of the contract, against the supplier, its personnel or any subcontractors, if at any time the purchaser becomes aware of proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the supplier and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, in competing for, or in performance of, this contract.

- 6. SECAP6.1 The contract shall be implemented in a manner consistent with IFAD'sPerformanceSocial, Environmental and Climate Assessment Procedures (SECAP),
available on https://www.ifad.org/en/secap.
- **7. Standards** 7.1 The goods supplied under this contract shall conform to the standards mentioned in the technical specifications, and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, to the authoritative standards appropriate to the goods' country of origin. Such standards shall be the latest issued by the concerned institution.
- 8. Use of Contract Documents and Information
 8.1 The supplier shall not, without the purchaser's prior written consent, disclose the contract, or any provision thereof, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample, or information furnished by or on behalf of the purchaser in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the supplier in the performance of the contract. Disclosure to any such employed person shall be made in confidence and shall extend only so far as may be necessary for purposes of such performance.

8.2 The supplier shall not, without the purchaser's prior written consent, make use of any document or information enumerated in GCC clause 8.1 except for purposes of performing the contract.

8.3 Any document enumerated in GCC clause 8.1, other than the contract itself, shall remain the property of the purchaser and shall be returned (all copies) to the purchaser on completion of the supplier's performance under the contract if so required by the purchaser.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- **9. Patent Rights** 9.1 The supplier shall indemnify the purchaser against all third-party claims of infringement of patent, trademark, or industrial design rights arising from use of the goods or any part thereof in the purchaser's country.
- 10.Performance 10.1 Within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the notification of contract award, the successful bidder shall furnish to the purchaser the performance security in the amount specified in the SCC.

10.2 The proceeds of the performance security shall be payable to the purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the contract.

10.3 The performance security shall be denominated in the currency of this contract and shall be in one of the following forms:

- a) a bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable bank located in the purchaser's country or abroad, acceptable to the purchaser, in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser; or
- b) a cashier's or certified check.

10.4 The performance security will be discharged by the purchaser and returned to the supplier not later than thirty (30) days following the date of completion of the supplier's performance obligations under the contract, including any warranty obligations, unless otherwise specified in SCC.

11. Inspections and 11.1 The purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the goods to confirm their conformity to the contract specifications at no extra cost to the purchaser. The SCC and the technical specifications shall specify what inspections and tests the purchaser requires and where they are to be conducted. The purchaser shall notify the supplier in writing, in a timely manner, of the identity of any representatives retained for these purposes.

11.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the supplier or its subcontractor(s), at point of delivery, and/or at the goods' final destination. If conducted on the premises of the supplier or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the purchaser.

Male', Republic of Maldives

11.3 Should any inspected or tested goods fail to conform to the Specifications, the purchaser may reject the goods, and the supplier shall either replace the rejected goods or make alterations necessary to meet specification requirements free of cost to the purchaser.

11.4 The purchaser's right to inspect, test and, where necessary, reject the goods after the goods' arrival in the purchaser's country shall in no way be limited or waived by reason of the goods having previously been inspected, tested, and passed by the purchaser or its representative prior to the goods' shipment from the country of origin.

11.5 Nothing in GCC clause 11 shall in any way release the supplier from any warranty or other obligations under this contract.

12.Packing 12.1 The supplier shall provide such packing of the goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the contract. The packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling during transit and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation during transit, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.

12.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the contract, including additional requirements, if any, **specified in SCC**, and in any subsequent instructions ordered by the purchaser.

13.Delivery and13.1 Delivery of the goods shall be made by the supplier in accordance with
the terms specified in the schedule of requirements.

13.2 For purposes of the contract, "EXW," "CIF," "CIP," and other trade terms used to describe the obligations of the parties shall have the meanings assigned to them by the current edition of *Incoterms* published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris.

13.3 Documents to be submitted by the supplier are specified **in the SCC**.

Male', Republic of Maldives

14.Insurance 14.1 The goods supplied under the contract shall be fully insured in a freely convertible currency against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery in the manner **specified in the SCC.**

14.2 Where delivery of the goods is required by the purchaser on a CIF or CIP basis, the supplier shall arrange and pay for cargo insurance, naming the purchaser as beneficiary.

15.Transportation 15.1 Where the supplier is required under the contract to deliver the goods CIF or CIP, transport of the goods to the port of destination or such other named place of destination in the purchaser's country as specified in the contract, shall be arranged and paid for by the supplier and the cost thereof shall be included in the contract price. No restriction shall be placed on the choice of carrier.

15.2 Where the supplier is required under the contract to transport the goods to a specified place of destination within the purchaser's country, defined as the Project Site, transport to such place of destination in the purchaser's country, including insurance and storage, as shall be specified in the contract, shall be arranged by the supplier, and related costs shall be included in the contract price.

16.Incidental
Services16.1 The supplier may be required to provide any additional services as
specified in the SCC.

17.Spare Parts 17.1 As **specified in the SCC**, the supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following materials, notifications, and information pertaining to spare parts manufactured or distributed by the supplier:

- a) such spare parts as the purchaser may elect to purchase from the supplier, provided that this election shall not relieve the supplier of any warranty obligations under the contract; and
- b) in the event of termination of production of the spare parts:
 - (i) advance notification to the purchaser of the pending termination, in sufficient time to permit the purchaser to procure needed requirements; and
 - (ii) following such termination, furnishing at no cost to the purchaser, the blueprints, drawings, and specifications of the spare parts, if requested.

Male', Republic of Maldives

18.Warranty 18.1 The supplier warrants that the goods supplied under the contract are new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the contract. The supplier further warrants that all goods supplied under this contract shall have no defect, arising from design, materials, or workmanship (except when the design and/or material is required by the purchaser's specifications) or from any act or omission of the supplier, that may develop under normal use of the supplied goods in the conditions prevailing in the purchaser's country.

18.2 This warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the contract, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the source country, whichever period concludes earlier, unless specified otherwise **in the SCC**.

18.3 The purchaser shall promptly notify the supplier in writing of any claims arising under this warranty.

18.4 Upon receipt of such notice, the supplier shall, within the period specified **in the SCC** and with all reasonable speed, repair or replace the defective goods or parts thereof, without costs to the purchaser.

18.5 If the supplier, having been notified, fails to remedy the defect(s) within the period specified **in the SCC**, the purchaser may proceed to take such remedial action as may be necessary, at the supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the purchaser may have against the supplier under the contract.

19.Payment 19.1 The method and conditions of payment to be made to the supplier under this contract shall be **specified in the SCC.**

19.2 The supplier's request(s) for payment shall be made to the purchaser in writing, accompanied by an invoice describing, as appropriate, the goods delivered and services performed, and by documents submitted pursuant to GCC clause 13, and upon fulfilment of other obligations stipulated in the contract.

19.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the purchaser, but in no case later than forty-five (45) days after submission of an invoice or claim by the supplier.

19.4 The currency in which payments shall be made to the supplier under this contract shall be those **specified in the SCC.**

Male', Republic of Maldives

- **20. Prices** 20.1 Prices charged by the supplier for goods delivered and services performed under the contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the supplier in its bid except for any price adjustments **authorized in the SCC**.
- **21.Change Orders** 21.1 The purchaser may at any time, by a written order given to the supplier pursuant to GCC clause 35, make changes within the general scope of the contract in any one or more of the following:
 - a) drawings, designs, or specifications, where goods to be furnished under the contract are to be specifically manufactured for the purchaser;
 - b) the method of shipment or packing;
 - c) the place of delivery; and/or
 - d) the related services to be provided by the supplier.

21.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the supplier's performance of any provisions under the contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the contract price or delivery schedule, or both, and the contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the supplier for adjustment under this clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the supplier's receipt of the purchaser's change order.

- **22.Contract Amendments 22.1** Subject to GCC clause 21, no variation in or modification of the terms of the contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.
- **23.Assignment** 23.1 The supplier shall not assign, in whole or in part, its obligations to perform under this contract, except with the purchaser's prior written consent.
- **24.Subcontract** 24.1 The supplier shall notify the purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under this contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later, shall not relieve the supplier from any liability or obligation under the contract.
 - 24.2 Subcontracts must comply with the provisions of GCC clause 3.

Male', Republic of Maldives

25.Delays in the Supplier's Performance25.1 Delivery of the goods and performance of services shall be made by the supplier in accordance with the time schedule prescribed by the purchaser in the schedule of requirements.

25.2 If at any time during performance of the contract, the supplier or its subcontractor(s) should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the goods and performance of services, the supplier shall promptly notify the purchaser in writing of the fact of the delay, its likely duration and its cause(s). As soon as practicable after receipt of the supplier's notice, the purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the supplier's time for performance, with or without liquidated damages, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of contract.

25.3 Except as provided under GCC clause 28, a delay by the supplier in the performance of its delivery obligations shall render the supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC clause 26, unless an extension of time is agreed upon pursuant to GCC clause 25.2 without the application of liquidated damages.

- 26.Liquidated Damages 26.1 Subject to GCC clause 25, if the supplier fails to deliver any or all of the goods or to perform the services within the period(s) specified in the contract, the purchaser shall, without prejudice to its other remedies under the contract, deduct from the contract price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage **specified in the SCC** of the delivered price of the delayed goods or unperformed services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage **specified in the SCC**. Once the maximum is reached, the purchaser may consider termination of the contract pursuant to GCC clause 27.
- 27.Termination for 27.1 The purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of contract, by written notice of default sent to the supplier, may terminate this contract in whole or in part:
 - a) if the supplier fails to deliver any or all of the goods within the period(s) specified in the contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the purchaser pursuant to GCC clause 25;
 - b) if the supplier fails to perform any other obligation(s) under the contract; or
 - c) if the Fund determines that the supplier, or any of its subcontractors, sub-consultants, suppliers, personnel or any agent or

Male', Republic of Maldives

affiliate of any of them has, directly or indirectly, engaged in prohibited practices pursuant to GCC 4.

d) If the purchaser becomes aware of any proven acts of sexual harassment, sexual exploitation and abuse by the supplier and/or its personnel, directly or through an agent, pursuant to GCC 5.

27.2 In the event the purchaser terminates the contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC clause 27.1, the purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, goods or services similar to those undelivered, and the supplier shall be liable to the purchaser for any excess costs for such similar goods or services. However, the supplier shall continue performance of the contract to the extent not terminated.

28. Force Majeure 28.1 Notwithstanding the provisions of GCC clauses 25, 26, and 27, the supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the contract is the result of an event of force majeure.

28.2 For purposes of this clause, "force majeure" means an event beyond the control of the supplier and not involving the supplier's fault or negligence and not foreseeable. Such events may include, but are not restricted to, acts of the purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.

28.3 If a force majeure situation arises, the supplier shall promptly notify the purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the purchaser in writing, the supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the force majeure event.

- **29.Termination for** 29.1 The purchaser may at any time terminate the contract by giving **Insolvency** written notice to the supplier if the supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In this event, termination will be without compensation to the supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the purchaser.
- 30.Termination for 30.1 The purchaser, by written notice sent to the supplier, may terminate convenience the contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the supplier under the

Male', Republic of Maldives

contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

30.2 The goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the purchaser at the contract terms and prices. For the remaining goods, the purchaser may elect:

- a) to have any portion completed and delivered at the contract terms and prices; and/or
- b) to cancel the remainder and pay to the supplier an agreed amount for partially completed goods and services and for materials and parts previously procured by the supplier.
- 31.Settlement of Disputes31.1 If any dispute or difference of any kind whatsoever shall arise between the purchaser and the supplier in connection with or arising out of the contract, the parties shall make every effort to resolve amicably such dispute or difference by mutual consultation.

31.2 If, after thirty (30) days, the parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, then either the purchaser or the supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given.

- a) Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after delivery of the goods under the contract.
- b) Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure **specified in the SCC.**
- 31.3 Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein:
 - a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the contract unless they otherwise agree; and
 - b) the purchaser shall pay the supplier any monies due to the supplier.

32.Limitation of
Liability32.1 Except in cases of criminal negligence or willful misconduct, and in the
case of infringement pursuant to GCC clause 9,

a) the supplier shall not be liable to the purchaser, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss

Male', Republic of Maldives

	or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the supplier to pay liquidated damages to the purchaser; andb) the aggregate liability of the supplier to the purchaser, whether under the contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total contract price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment.
33.Governing Language	33.1 The contract shall be written in the language specified in the SCC .
34.Applicable Law	34.1 The contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the purchaser's country.
35.Notices	 35.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to this contract shall be sent to the other party in writing to the address specified in SCC. 35.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.
36.Taxes and Duties	36.1 A foreign supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties, license fees, and other such levies imposed outside the purchaser's country.36.2 A local supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted goods to the purchaser.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VII (B). Special Conditions of Contract

The following SCC shall supplement the GCC. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC. The corresponding clause number of the GCC is indicated in parentheses.

GCC clause 1 - Definitions

GCC 1.1 (h)—The purchaser is: Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture

GCC 1.1 (j)—The supplier is:

GCC 1.1 (k) – The project site is: [where applicable]

GCC clause 3.1 - Country of Origin

All countries and territories are eligible except those sanctioned under chapter VII of the resolutions of the Security Council of the United Nations.

GCC clause 10.1 - Performance Security

The amount of performance security, as a percentage of the contract price, shall be a minimum of ______ percent. *[Five (5) to ten (10) percent of the contract price would be reasonable]*

GCC clause 10.4 - Performance Security

Discharge of the performance security shall take place: *[insert date if different from the one indicated in sub clause GCC 10.4]*

GCC clause 11.1 - Inspections and Tests

Inspection and tests prior to shipment of goods and at final acceptance are as follows: *[insert list of the inspections and tests required and the place where the tests are to be conducted]*

GCC clause 12.2 - Packing

Packing shall be suitable for the kind the goods being procured and the transportation method used. The additional packing, marking and documentation shall be as follows: *[list the precise*]

Male', Republic of Maldives

packing and marking instructions].

GCC clause 13.3 - Delivery and Documents

For goods supplied from abroad:

[Example for CIF terms]

Upon shipment, the supplier shall notify the purchaser and the insurance company with the full details of the shipment, including contract number, description of goods, quantity, the vessel, the bill of lading number and date, port of loading, date of shipment, port of discharge, etc. The supplier shall mail the following documents to the purchaser, with a copy to the insurance company:

- (i) copies of the supplier's invoice showing goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
- (ii) original and *[insert number]* copies of the negotiable, clean, on-board bill of lading marked "freight prepaid" OR *[insert number]* copies of nonnegotiable bill of lading;
- (iii) copies of the packing list identifying contents of each package;
- (iv) insurance certificate;
- (v) manufacturer's or supplier's warranty certificate;
- (vi) inspection certificate, issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the supplier's factory inspection report; and
- (vii) certificate of origin.

The above documents shall be received by the purchaser at least one week before arrival of the goods at the port or place of arrival and, if not received, the supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

For goods from within the purchaser's country:

[Example for EXW terms: select one or more of those indicated below]

Upon delivery of the goods to the transporter, the supplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following documents to the purchaser:

- (i) copies of the supplier's invoice showing goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;
- (ii) delivery note, or truck receipt;
- (iii) manufacturer's or supplier's warranty certificate;
- (iv) inspection certificate issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the

Male', Republic of Maldives

supplier's factory inspection report; and

(v) certificate of origin.

The above documents shall be received by the purchaser before arrival of the goods and, if not received, the supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

GCC clause 14.1 - Insurance

The Insurance shall be in an amount equal to 110 percent of the CIF or CIP value of the goods from "warehouse" to "warehouse" on "all risks" basis, including war risks and strikes.

GCC clause 16.1 - Incidental Services

The supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services,

[Example:]

- (a) performance or supervision of on-site assembly and/or start-up of the supplied goods;
- (b) furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied goods;
- (c) furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied goods;
- (d) performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the supplier of any warranty obligations under this contract; and
- (e) training of the purchaser's personnel, at the supplier's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or repair of the supplied goods.

GCC clause 17.1 - Spare Parts

Additional spare parts requirements are:

[Example:]

The supplier shall carry sufficient inventories to assure ex-stock supply of consumable spares for the goods. Other spare parts and components shall be supplied within a maximum period of two (2) months from placing of the purchase order.

GCC clause 18.2 - Warranty

Male', Republic of Maldives

[Example:]

The warranty period shall be *[insert]* hours of operation or *[insert]* months from date of acceptance of the goods or *[insert]* months from the date of shipment, whichever occurs earlier.

GCC clause 18.4 - Repair or Replacement of Defective Goods

The period for correction of defects in the warranty period is *[insert]* days.

GCC clause 18.5 - Failure to Repair or Replace Defective Goods

The period for correction of defects in the warranty period is *[insert]* days.

GCC clause 19.1 - Payment

The method and conditions of payment to be made to the supplier under this contract shall be:

[Example:]

Payment for goods supplied from abroad:

Payment shall be made in the following manner:

- (i) **Advance payment:** Ten (10) percent of the contract price shall be paid within forty-five (45) days of signing of the contract, and upon submission of claim and a bank guarantee for equivalent amount valid until the goods are delivered and in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser.
- (ii) **On shipment:** Eighty (80) percent of the contract price of the goods shipped shall be paid through irrevocable confirmed letter of credit opened in favour of the supplier in a bank in its country, upon submission of documents specified in GCC Clause 13.
- (iii) **On acceptance:** Ten (10) percent of the contract price of goods received shall be paid within forty-five (45) days of receipt of the goods upon submission of claim supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the purchaser.

Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country: Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country shall be made, as follows:

- (i) Advance payment: Ten (10) percent of the contract price shall be paid within forty-five (45) days of signing of the contract against a simple receipt and a bank guarantee for the equivalent amount and in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the purchaser.
- (ii) **On delivery:** Eighty (80) percent of the contract price shall be paid on receipt of the goods and upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause 13.

Male', Republic of Maldives

(iii) **On acceptance:** The remaining ten (10) percent of the contract price shall be paid to the supplier within forty-five (45) days after the date of the acceptance certificate for the respective delivery issued by the purchaser.

GCC clause 19.4 - Currency of Payment

Payment for goods supplied from abroad:

Payment of foreign currency portion shall be made in *[currency of the contract price]*

Payment of local currency portion shall be made in *[currency]* within thirty (30) days of presentation of claim supported by a certificate from the purchaser declaring that the goods have been delivered and that all other contracted services have been performed

Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country:

Payment for goods and services supplied from within the purchaser's country shall be made in Maldivian Rufiyaa.

GCC clause 20.1 Price Adjustments

The prices charged for the goods supplied and the related services performed *[insert "shall" or "shall not," as appropriate]* be adjustable.

If prices are adjustable, the following method shall be used to calculate the price adjustment [see attachment to these SCC for a sample Price Adjustment Formula]

GCC clause 26.1 - Liquidated Damages

The applicable rate for liquidated damages is *[insert percentage]* percent per week or part thereof. The maximum deduction for liquidated damages is *[insert percentage]* percent.

[Applicable rate should not exceed one-half (0.5) percent per week, and the maximum should not exceed ten percent (10%) of the contract price.]

GCC clause 31.2 (b) - Settlement of Disputes

The basis of arbitration shall be:

[Example]

For a contract with a foreign supplier:

Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force. The place of arbitration shall be *[insert*]

Male', Republic of Maldives

city/country].

or

$For a \ contract with a \ supplier \ national \ of the \ purchaser's \ country:$

In the case of a dispute between the purchaser and a supplier who is a national of the purchaser's country, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the laws of the purchaser's country.

(Disputes shall be referred to arbitration in accordance with the Arbitration Act of the Republic of Maldives [10/2013].

The place of arbitration shall be: Republic of Maldives

In case, an Arbitration system is not yet established, Court of Law of Republic of Maldives shall prevail.)

[At the time of finalising the contract, the respective applicable clause only should be retained in the contract.]

GCC Clause 33.1 - Governing Language

The language of the contract is *[specify the language of the contract]*.

GCC Clause 35.1 - Notices

The purchaser's address for notice purposes is *[insert full address]*. The supplier's address for notice purposes is ______.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Attachment: Price Adjustment Formula

[Applicable only if so specified in the SCC and if delivery of the goods extends for a duration beyond 12 months from contract signature]

If in accordance with SCC 20.1, prices shall be adjustable, the following method shall be used to calculate the price adjustment:

Prices payable to the supplier, as stated in the contract, shall be subject to adjustment during performance of the contract to reflect changes in the cost of labor and material components in accordance with the formula:

$$P_1 = P_0 [a + \underline{b}\underline{L}_1 + \underline{c}\underline{M}_1] - P_0$$
$$L_0 \qquad M_0$$

a+b+c=1

in which:

P ₁	 adjustment amount payable to the supplier. 	
P ₀	= contract price (base price).	
а	 fixed element representing profits and overheads included in the contract price and generally in the range of five (5) to fifteen (15) percent. 	
b	= estimated percentage of labor component in the contract price.	
С	= estimated percentage of material component in the contract price.	
L0, L1	 labor indices applicable to the appropriate industry in the country of origin on the base date and date for adjustment, respectively. 	
M0, M1	 material indices for the major raw material on the base date and date for adjustment, respectively, in the country of origin. 	
The bidder shall indicate the source of the indices and the base date indices in its bid.		

The coefficients a, b, and c as specified by the purchaser are as follows:

a = [insert value of coefficient]

b= [insert value of coefficient]

c= [insert value of coefficient]

Base date = thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for submission of the bids.

Date of adjustment = *[insert number of weeks]* weeks prior to date of shipment (representing the mid-point of the period of manufacture).

Male', Republic of Maldives

The above price adjustment formula shall be invoked by either party subject to the following further conditions:

- (a) No price adjustment shall be allowed beyond the original delivery dates. As a rule, no price adjustment shall be allowed for periods of delay for which the supplier is entirely responsible. The purchaser will, however, be entitled to any decrease in the prices of the goods and services subject to adjustment.
- (b) If the currency in which the contract price P_0 is expressed is different from the currency of origin of the labor and material indices, a correction factor will be applied to avoid incorrect adjustments of the contract price. The correction factor shall correspond to the ratio of exchange rates between the two currencies on the base date and the date for adjustment as defined above.
- (c) No price adjustment shall be payable on the portion of the contract price paid to the supplier as advance payment.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VII (C). Contract Forms

Male', Republic of Maldives

1. Performance Security Form

To: [name of purchaser]

WHEREAS *[name of supplier]* (hereinafter called "the supplier") has undertaken, in pursuance of contract No. *[reference number of the contract]* dated_____20 to supply *[description of goods and services]* (hereinafter called "the contract").

AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the said contract that the supplier shall furnish you with a bank guarantee by a reputable bank for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with the supplier's performance obligations in accordance with the contract.

AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the supplier a guarantee:

THEREFORE WE hereby affirm that we are guarantors and responsible to you, on behalf of the supplier, up to a total of *[amount of the guarantee in words and figures]*, and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand declaring the supplier to be in default under the contract and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits of *[amount of guarantee]* as aforesaid, without your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This guarantee is valid until the _____day of _____20_.

Signature and seal of the guarantors

[name of bank or financial institution]

[address]

[date]

Male', Republic of Maldives

2. Bank Guarantee Form for Advance Payment

To: [name of purchaser] [name of contract]

Gentlemen:

In accordance with the payment provision included in the special conditions of contract, which amends clause 19 of the general conditions of contract to provide for advance payment, *[name and address of supplier]* (hereinafter called "the supplier") shall deposit with the purchaser a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the said clause of the contract in an amount of *[amount of guarantee in figures and words]*.

We, the *[bank or financial institution]*, as instructed by the supplier, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the purchaser on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without its first claim to the Supplier, in the amount not exceeding *[amount of guarantee in figures and words]*.

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the contract documents which may be made between the purchaser and the Supplier, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the contract until *[date]*.

Yours truly,

Signature and seal of the guarantors

[name of bank or financial institution]

[address]

[date]

Male', Republic of Maldives

3. Self-Certification Form

This self-certification form is to be completed by the contractor. The contractor shall submit the completed form together with the signed contract agreement to Ministry of Fisheries, Marine Resources, and Agriculture. Instructions for completing this form are provided below.

Full legal name of supplier:	
Full legal name of supplier's legal representative and position:	
Full name and number of contract:	
Project with which contract was signed:	
Country:	
Date:	

I hereby certify that I am the authorized representative of *[name of the supplier]*, as well as that the information provided herein is true and accurate in all material respects and understand that any material misstatement, misrepresentation or failure to provide the information requested in this self-certification may result in sanctions and remedies, including the suspension or termination of the contract between the supplier and the procuring entity, as well as the permanent ineligibility to participate in IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations, in accordance with the IFAD Procurement Guidelines, the IFAD Procurement Handbook and other applicable IFAD policies and procedures, including IFAD's Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations (accessible at www.ifad.org/anticorruption policy) and its Policy on Preventing and Responding to Sexual Exploitation Harassment. Sexual Abuse (accessible and at https://www.ifad.org/en/document-detail/asset/40738506).

Authorized Signature: _____ Date: _____

Printed Name of Signatory: _____

Male', Republic of Maldives

- □ The supplier certifies that itself, including its director(s), partner(s), proprietor(s), key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have **NOT** engaged in fraudulent, corrupt, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices, in connection with the present procurement process and this contract.
- □ The supplier declares that the following criminal convictions, administrative sanctions (including debarments under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions or the "Cross-Debarment Agreement")²⁴ and/or temporary suspensions have been imposed on the supplier and/or any of its directors, partners, proprietors, key personnel, agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners:

Nature of the	Imposed by	Name of party	Grounds for the	Date and
measure (i.e.,		convicted,	measure (i.e.,	time
criminal conviction,		sanctioned or	fraud in	(duration) of
administrative		suspended (and	procurement or	measure
sanction or		relationship to	corruption in	
temporary		supplier)	contract	
suspension)			execution)	

If no criminal convictions, administrative sanctions or temporary suspensions have been imposed, indicate "none".

- □ The supplier certifies that its director(s), proprietor(s), and personnel, and the personnel of its agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners are **NOT** subject to a criminal conviction, administrative sanctions or investigations for incidents of sexual harassment and sexual exploitation and abuse.
- □ The supplier certifies that itself, its proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium and joint venture partners have **NO** actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest and specifically that they:
 - □ Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, at least one controlling partner in common with one or more other parties in the bidding process or the execution of the contract;
 - Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have the same legal representative as another bidder for purposes of this bid or execution of the contract;
 - Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have a relationship, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to undue or undisclosed information about or influence over the bid process and the execution of the contract, or influence the decisions of the procuring entity regarding the selection process for this procurement or during the execution of the contract;

Male', Republic of Maldives

	Do not participate and do not potentially or reasonably appear to participate in more than one bid in this process; and
	Do not have any actual or potential, and do not reasonably appear to have, a business or family relationship with, a member of the procuring entity's board of directors or its personnel, the Fund or its personnel, or any other individual that was, has been or might reasonably be directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of the bidding document, (ii) the selection process for this procurement, or (iii) execution of the contract, unless the actual, potential or reasonably conflict stemming from this relationship has been explicitly authorized by the Fund in writing.
	[To be completed only if the previous boxes were not checked] The supplier declares the following actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest, that may affect, or might reasonably be perceived by others to affect, impartiality in any matter relevant to the procurement process, including the selection process and the execution of the contract, with the understanding and acceptance that any action upon this disclosure shall be entirely under the Fund's discretion:
	[provide detailed description of any actual, potential or reasonably perceived conflicts of interest including their nature and the personnel, proprietor(s), agents, sub-consultants, sub-contractors, consortium or joint venture partners affected.]
The supplier certifies that NO gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value, other than those shown in the bid, have been paid or exchanged or are to be paid or exchanged with respect to the present procurement process and this contract.	
OR	
[To be completed only if the previous box was not checked] The supplier declares that the following gratuities, fees, commissions, gifts or anything else of value have been exchanged, paid or are to be exchanged or paid with respect to the present procurement process and this contract:	
	ame of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount] ame of Recipient/Address/Date/Reason/Amount]
The supplier acknowledges and accepts to notify the procuring entity in the event of any material change in connection with this self-certification form throughout the duration of the contract.	

²⁴ The Cross-Debarment Agreement was entered into by the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank and the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, additional information may be located at: http://crossdebarment.org/.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Instructions for completing the self-certification form

The World Bank listing of ineligible firms and individuals is a searchable database that returns a positive or negative search results page upon submission of a name to be searched, in order to document the eligibility.

The supplier should print out, date, and attach the results page(s) to the self-certification form, which should read, "no matching records found".

If (a) record(s) has/have been found – i.e. the results page(s) shows one or more individuals or entities, including the supplier itself are ineligible for contracts of the World Bank on the grounds of "cross-debarment", the supplier should provide a detailed account of these sanctions and their duration as applicable or notify the procuring entity and in case the supplier believes the finding is a "false positive".

The procuring entity will determine whether to proceed with the contract or allow the supplier to make a substitution. This determination will be made on a case by case basis and will require approval by IFAD regardless of the estimated value of the proposed contract.

All of these documents must be retained by the supplier as part of the overall record of the contract with the procuring entity for the duration of the contract and for a minimum period of three years following the completion of the contract.

Male', Republic of Maldives

Section VIII. Revised IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations

I. Introduction

- 1. The Fund recognizes that the prevention and mitigation of fraud and corruption in its activities and operations are core components of its development mandate and fiduciary duties. The Fund does not tolerate the diversion or waste of its resources through the practices defined in paragraph 6 below.
- 2. The objective of this policy is to establish the general principles, responsibilities and procedures to be applied by the Fund in preventing and addressing prohibited practices in its activities and operations.
- 3. This policy takes effect on the date of its issuance. It supersedes and replaces the IFAD Policy on Preventing Fraud and Corruption in its Activities and Operations (EB 2005/85/R.5/Rev.1) dated 24 November 2005.

II. Policy

A. General principles

- 4. The Fund has no tolerance towards prohibited practices in its activities and operations. All individuals and entities listed in paragraph 7 below must take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices when participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
- 5. The Fund endeavours to ensure that individuals and entities that help to prevent or report, in good faith, allegations of prohibited practices are protected against retaliation and to protect individuals and entities that are the subject of unfair or malicious allegations.

B. Prohibited practices

- 6. The following practices are considered to be prohibited practices when engaged in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity:
 - (a) A "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value in order to improperly influence the actions of another party;
 - (b) A "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party in order to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
 - (c) A "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including improperly influencing the actions of another party;

Male', Republic of Maldives

- (d) A "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party in order to improperly influence the actions of that or another party;
- (e) An "obstructive practice" is: (i) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing evidence that may be material to an investigation by the Fund or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede an investigation by the Fund; (ii) threatening, harassing or intimidating any party in order to prevent that party from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to an investigation by the Fund or from pursuing such an investigation; and/or (iii) the commission of any act intended to materially impede the exercise of the Fund's contractual rights of audit, inspection and access to information.

C. Scope

- 7. This policy applies to all IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities and to the following individuals and entities:
 - (a) IFAD staff and other persons working for IFAD as non-staff personnel ("IFAD
 - (b) staff and non-staff personnel");
 - (c) Individuals and entities holding a commercial contract with the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("vendors");
 - (d) Public entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("government recipients") and private entities receiving IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund and any of their agents or personnel ("non-government recipients") (all collectively referred to as "recipients"); and
 - (e) Individuals and entities, other than those referred to above, that receive, apply to receive, are responsible for the deposit or transfer of, or take or influence decisions regarding the use of proceeds from IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund, including, but not limited to, implementing partners, service providers, contractors, suppliers, subcontractors, sub- suppliers, bidders, consultants and any of their agents or personnel. (All such individuals and entities are collectively referred to as "third parties".)

D. Responsibilities

(i) Responsibilities of the Fund

- 8. The Fund endeavours to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices in its operations and activities. This may include adopting and maintaining:
 - (a) Communication channels and a legal framework designed to ensure that this policy is communicated to IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties and that it is reflected in procurement documents and contracts relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed activities and operations;
 - (b) Fiduciary controls and supervisory processes designed to support adherence to this policy by IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors, recipients and third parties;

Male', Republic of Maldives

- (c) Measures relating to the receipt of confidential complaints, whistle-blower protection, investigations, sanctions and disciplinary measures which are designed to ensure that prohibited practices can be properly reported and addressed; and
- (d) Measures designed to ensure that the Fund can report individuals and entities that have been found to have engaged in prohibited practices to other multilateral organizations which may be exposed to similar actions by the same individuals and entities and to local authorities in cases where local laws may have been violated.

(ii) Responsibilities of IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties

- 9. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, IFAD staff and non-staff personnel, vendors and third parties will:
 - (a) Refrain from engaging in prohibited practices;
 - (b) Participate in due diligence checks and disclose, as required, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
 - (c) Promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
 - (d) Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, and by having such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund; and
 - (e) Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
- 10. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, vendors and third parties will maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to that operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant procurement documents or contract.

(iii) Responsibilities of recipients

- 11. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, recipients will take appropriate action to prevent, mitigate and combat prohibited practices. In particular, they will:
 - (a) Adopt appropriate fiduciary and administrative practices and institutional arrangements in order to ensure that the proceeds of any IFAD financing or financing managed by the Fund are used only for the purposes for which they were provided;

Male', Republic of Maldives

- (b) During selection processes and/or prior to entering into a contractual relationship with a third party, conduct appropriate due diligence checks of the selected bidder or potential contractor, including by verifying whether the selected bidder or potential contractor is publicly debarred by any of the IFIs that are signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions²⁵ and, if so, whether the debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions;
- (c) Take appropriate action to inform third parties and beneficiaries (defined as "persons whom the Fund intends to serve through its grants and loans") of the present policy as well as the Fund's confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of complaints concerning prohibited practices;
- (d) Include provisions in procurement documents and contracts with third parties which:
 - (i) Require third parties to disclose, in the course of a procurement process and any time thereafter, information relating to themselves or any of their key personnel concerning relevant criminal convictions, administrative sanctions and/or temporary suspensions; information concerning agents engaged in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract, including the commissions or fees paid or to be paid; and information concerning any actual or potential conflicts of interest in connection with a procurement process or the execution of a contract;
 - (ii) Require third parties to promptly report to the Fund any allegations or other indications of prohibited practices that come to their attention by virtue of their involvement in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
 - (iii) Inform third parties of the Fund's jurisdiction to investigate allegations and other indications of prohibited practices and to impose sanctions on third parties for such practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFADmanaged operation or activity;
 - (iv) Require third parties to fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD- financed and/or IFADmanaged operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, records and documents audited and/or inspected
 - (v) by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
 - (vi) Require third parties to maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time as agreed with the Fund;

²⁵ The Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions, dated 9 April 2010, was signed by five of the leading IFIs, namely, the African Development Bank Group, the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, the Inter-American Development Bank and the World Bank Group.

Male', Republic of Maldives

- (vii) Inform third parties of the Fund's policy of unilaterally recognizing debarments imposed by other IFIs if such debarments meet the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and
- (viii) Provide for early contract termination or suspension by the recipient if such termination or suspension is required as a consequence of a temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund;
- (e) Promptly inform the Fund of any allegations or other indications of Prohibited Practices that come to their attention;
- (f) Fully cooperate with any investigation conducted by the Fund, including by making personnel available for interviews and by providing full access to any and all accounts, premises, documents and records (including electronic records) relating to the relevant IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity and to have such accounts, premises, documents and records audited and/or inspected by auditors and/or investigators appointed by the Fund;
- (g) Maintain all accounts, documents and records relating to an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity for an adequate period of time, as specified in the relevant financing agreement; and
- (h) Maintain strict confidentiality regarding any and all information received as a consequence of their participation in an IFAD investigation or sanctioning process.
- 12. Where the Fund finds that prohibited practices have occurred, recipients will: (a) Take appropriate corrective measures in coordination with the Fund; and (b) Give full effect to any temporary suspension or sanction imposed or recognized by the Fund, including by not selecting a bidder, not entering into a contract or suspending or terminating a contractual relationship.
- 13. Prior to the implementation of an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will inform the Fund of the arrangements that they have made for receiving and taking action in response to allegations of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, including by designating an independent and competent local authority to be responsible for receiving, reviewing and investigating such allegations.
- 14. When participating in an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity, government recipients will, in consultation with the Fund, take timely and appropriate action to launch a local investigation into allegations and/or other indications of fraud and corruption relating to the IFAD-financed and/or IFAD- managed operation or activity; inform the Fund of the actions taken in any such investigation at such intervals as may be agreed upon by the recipient and the Fund on a case-by-case basis; and, upon the completion of such investigation, promptly share the findings and results thereof, including the supporting evidence, with the Fund. Government recipients will work with the Fund to coordinate any actions other than investigations that they may wish to undertake in response to an alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practice.

Male', Republic of Maldives

15. Government recipients are encouraged to have in place, in accordance with their laws and regulations, effective whistle-blower protection measures and confidential reporting channels in order to appropriately receive and address allegations of fraud and corruption relating to IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities.

E. Process

(i) Reporting

- 16. A designated confidential and secure e-mail address for the receipt of allegations of prohibited practices is available on the Fund's website.
- 17. In the event of uncertainty as to whether or not an act or omission constitutes a prohibited practice, the designated confidential and secure e-mail address may be used to seek guidance.
- 18. The Fund treats all reported allegations with strict confidentiality. This means that the Fund does not normally reveal the identity of a reporting party to anybody outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process without the consent of the reporting party.
- 19. The Fund endeavours to provide protection from retaliation to any individuals or entities that have helped prevent or have reported to the Fund, in good faith, allegations or other indications of prohibited practices. IFAD staff and non-staff personnel are protected from retaliation under the Fund's Whistle-blower Protection Procedures.

(ii) Investigations

- 20. Where the Fund has reason to believe that prohibited practices may have occurred, the Fund may decide to review and investigate the matter, irrespective of any investigative actions launched or planned by the recipient.
- 21. The purpose of an investigation conducted by the Fund is to determine whether an individual or entity has engaged in one or more prohibited practices in connection with an IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity.
- 22. Reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are, inter alia:
 - (a) Strictly confidential, meaning that the Fund does not disclose to anyone outside of the investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process any evidence or information relating to the review or investigation, including the outcome of a review or investigation, unless such disclosure is allowed under the Fund's legal framework;
 - (b) Independent, meaning that no authority is allowed to interfere with an ongoing review or investigation or to otherwise intervene in, influence or stop such a review or investigation; and
 - (c) Administrative, as opposed to criminal, in nature, meaning that reviews and investigations conducted by the Fund are governed by the Fund's rules and procedures, not by local laws.
- 23. The office within the Fund that is mandated to conduct reviews and investigations into alleged or otherwise indicated prohibited practices is the Office of Audit and Oversight (AUO). Without prejudice to paragraphs 9(d) and 11(f), AUO may agree not to disclose to anybody outside of AUO any evidence or information that it has obtained on the condition

Male', Republic of Maldives

that such evidence or information may be used solely for the purpose of generating new evidence or information, unless the provider of the evidence or information consents.

F. Sanctions and related measures

(i) Temporary suspensions

- 24. During the course of an IFAD review or investigation, or pending the conclusion of a sanctioning process, the Fund may decide, at any time, to temporarily suspend payments to IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties or to temporarily suspend their eligibility to participate in IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities for an initial period of six (6) months, subject to a possible extension of that suspension for an additional six (6) months.
- 25. IFAD staff may be temporarily suspended from their duties in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

(ii) Sanctions

- 26. If the Fund determines that IFAD non-staff personnel, non-government recipients, vendors or third parties have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may impose administrative sanctions on such individuals or entities.
- 27. Sanctions are imposed on the basis of: (i) the findings and evidence presented by AUO, including mitigating and exculpatory evidence; and (ii) any evidence or arguments submitted by the subject of the investigation in response to the findings presented by AUO.
- 28. The Fund may apply any of the following sanctions or a combination thereof:
 - (a) Debarment, which is defined as declaring an individual or entity ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to: (i) be awarded any IFAD- financed contract; (ii) benefit, financially or otherwise, from any IFAD- financed contract, including by being engaged as a subcontractor; and (iii) otherwise participate in the preparation or implementation of any IFAD- financed and/or IFAD-managed operation or activity;
 - (b) Debarment with conditional release, which is defined as a debarment that is terminated upon compliance with conditions set forth in the sanction decision;
 - (c) Conditional non-debarment, which is defined as requiring an individual or entity to comply with certain remedial, preventive or other measures as a condition for nondebarment on the understanding that a failure to comply with such measures within a prescribed period of time will result in an automatic debarment under the terms provided for in the sanction decision;
 - (d) Restitution, which is defined as a payment to another party or the Fund (with respect to the Fund's resources) of an amount equivalent to the amount of the diverted funds or the economic benefit obtained as a result of having engaged in a prohibited practice; and

Male', Republic of Maldives

- (e) Letter of reprimand, which is defined as a formal letter of censure for the actions of an individual or entity which informs that individual or entity that any future violation will lead to more severe sanctions.
- 29. The Fund may extend the application of a sanction to any affiliate of a sanctioned party even if the affiliate has not been directly involved in the prohibited practice. An affiliate is defined as any individual or entity that is: (i) directly or indirectly controlled by the sanctioned party; (ii) under common ownership or control with the sanctioned party; or (iii) acting as an officer, employee or agent of the sanctioned party, including owners of the sanctioned party and/or those who exercise control over the sanctioned party.
- 30. For the purposes of IFAD-financed and/or IFAD-managed operations and activities, the Fund may consider as debarred individuals and entities that have been debarred by another IFI where: (i) that IFI is a signatory to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions; and (ii) such debarment meets the requirements for mutual recognition under the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.²⁶

(iii) Disciplinary measures

31. If the Fund finds that IFAD staff have engaged in prohibited practices, the Fund may apply disciplinary measures and may require restitution or other compensation in accordance with the applicable human resources framework.

G. Referrals and information-sharing

- 32. The Fund may, at any time, refer information or evidence relating to an ongoing or completed investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary process to the local authorities of a Member State. In determining whether such a referral is appropriate, the Fund takes into consideration the interests of the Fund, the affected Member States, the individuals or entities under investigation and any other persons, such as witnesses, who are involved in the case.
- 33. If the Fund obtains information or evidence indicating potential wrongdoing in connection with the operations and/or activities of another multilateral organization, the Fund may make such information or evidence available to the other organization for the purposes of its own investigative, sanctioning or disciplinary processes.
- 34. In order to facilitate and regulate the confidential exchange of information and evidence with local authorities and multilateral organizations, the Fund seeks to conclude agreements which establish the rules for such an exchange.

H. Operational responses to Prohibited Practices

(i) Rejection of an award of contract

35. The Fund may refuse to give its no-objection to the award of a contract to a third party if it determines that the third party, or any of its personnel, agents, subconsultants,

²⁶ The Fund may, in the future, decide to also recognize debarments imposed by entities that are not signatories to the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions.

Male', Republic of Maldives

subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, engaged in a prohibited practice while competing for the contract in question.

(ii) Declaration of misprocurement and/or ineligibility of expenditures

36. The Fund may, at any time, declare a misprocurement and/or the ineligibility of any expenditures associated with a procurement process or contract if it determines that a third party or a representative of the recipient has engaged in a prohibited practice in connection with the procurement process or contract at issue and that the recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address such practices when they occur.

(iii) Suspension or cancellation of loan or grant

37. If the Fund determines that a recipient has not taken timely and appropriate action, satisfactory to the Fund, to address prohibited practices when they occur, the Fund may suspend or cancel, in whole or in part, the loan or grant affected by such practices.